# ROLE OF OXIDATIVE STRESS AND VASCULAR RENIN ANGIOTENSIN SYSTEM IN THE DYSREGULATION OF ARTERIOLAR TONE BY ASYMMETRIC DIMETHYLARGININE. Association with the impairment of venular function in Hyperhomocysteinaemia

Ph.D. Dissertation

Zoltan Veresh M.D.

Semmelweis University, Ph.D. School Basic Medical Science





Supervisor:	

**Reviewers:** 

Chairman of Exam board:

Members of Exam board:

Prof. Dr. Ákos Koller M.D., Ph.D.

Prof. Dr. István Wittmann M.D., Ph.D. Dr. Violetta Kékesi M.D., Ph.D.

Prof. Emil Monos M.D., Ph.D.

Prof. Dr. János Hamar M.D., Ph.D. Dr. György Nádasy M.D., Ph.D.

Budapest 2011

# DOI:10.14753/SE.2012.1679

# **Table of Contents**

	Page
Abbreviations	4
1. Introduction	6
1.1. General overview	6
1.1.1. Role of arterioles in the blood circulation	6
1.1.2. Regulation of vascular tone by the endothelium	7
1.2. Role of nitric oxide	10
1.3. L-arginine and methylated L-arginines and function of nitric oxide	
synthase	12
1.4. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA)	16
1.4.1. Metabolism of ADMA	16
1.4.2. Diseases associated with elevated levels of ADMA	17
1.4.3. Pathophysiological mechanism related to ADMA	18
1.5. Inactivation of NO by reactive oxygen species (ROS) produced by	
oxidases	20
1.5.1. Reactive oxygen species (ROS)	20
1.5.2. Role of renin-angiotensin system in ROS production	22
1.5.3. General considerations regarding reactive oxygen species in	
vascular diseases	24
2. Hypotheses and specific aims	29
2.1. Hypotheses	29
2.2. Specific aims	30
3. Materials and methods	31
3.1. Animals	31
3.2. Isolation of gracilis skeletal muscle arterioles	31
3.3. Effect of ADMA on basal arteriolar diameter	33
3.4. Effect of ADMA on pressure-induced arteriolar responses	33
3.5. Effect of ADMA on flow-induced arteriolar responses	33
3.6. Effect of ADMA on agonist-induced arteriolar responses	34

3.7. Assessment of vascular superoxide production in the presence of	
ADMA	35
4. Results	37
4.1. Effect of ADMA on basal arteriolar diameter	37
4.2. Effect of ADMA on pressure-induced arteriolar responses	38
4.3. Effect of ADMA on agonist-induced arteriolar responses	39
4.4. Effect of ADMA on flow-induced arteriolar responses	41
4.5. Assessment of vascular superoxide production in the presence of	
ADMA	43
5. Discussion	47
6. Conclusion	64
7. Summary	65
8. Összefoglalás	67
References	69
Acknowledgement	102

# **ABBREVIATIONS**

ACE	angiotensin converting enzyme
ACEI	angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor
ACh	acetylcholine
ADMA	asymmetric dimethylarginine
Ang II	angiotensin II
AT <sub>1</sub> R	angiotensin 1 receptor
cGMP	cyclic guanosine monophosphate
CAT	catalase
COX	cyclooxygenase enzyme
DHE	dihydroethydine
DDAH	dimethylarginin dimethylaminohydrolase
DPI	diphenyl-iodonium
EDHF	endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor
EDRF	endothelium-derived relaxing factor
FMD	flow mediated dilatation
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
GTN	glyceryl trinitrate
GSH	glutathione
$H_2O_2$	hydrogen peroxide
Нсу	homocysteine
ННсу	hyperhomocysteinemia
INDO	indomethacin
L-NAME	$N^{\omega}$ -nitro-L-arginine methyl ester
L-NMMA	N(G)-monomethyl-L-arginine
MS	methionine synthase
NAD(P)H	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NO	nitric oxide
NOS	nitric oxide synthase
PGE <sub>2</sub>	prostaglandin E <sub>2</sub>
PGH <sub>2</sub> /TXA <sub>2</sub>	prostaglandin H <sub>2</sub> /tromboxane A <sub>2</sub>

# DOI:10.14753/SE.2012.1679

PGI <sub>2</sub>	prostaglandin I <sub>2</sub>
PRMT	protein arginine N-methyltransferase
PSS	physiological salt solution
PON	peroxynitrite
ROS	reactive oxygen species
RAS	renin-angiotensin system
SAH	S-adenosylhomocystein
SAM	S-adenosylmethionine
SDMA	symmetric dimethylarginine
SNP	sodium nitroprussid
SOD	superoxide dismutase
TP	thromboxane $A_2$ (TxA <sub>2</sub> ) receptor
WSS	wall shear stress
XO	xanthine oxidase

# **1. INTRODUCTION**

# **1. 1. GENERAL OVERVIEW**

#### **1.1.1. ROLE OF ARTERIOLES IN THE BLOOD CIRCULATION**

One of the most important homeostatic functions of the cardiovascular system is to provide sufficient blood flow to tissues so they can regulate their blood flow in proportion to their metabolic needs. Due to the limitation of blood volume and cardiac output, the most important role of cardiovascular system is the distribution of blood flow in accordance with metabolic states and functional priorities of the organs and tissues. The so called "resistance" vessels (small distributing arteries and arterioles) are primarily responsible for the regulation of blood flow in various tissues and organs. These vessels provide the greatest resistance to the flow of blood and thus have a crucial role of maintenance of systemic blood pressure, as well. The wall of these vessels consists of vascular smooth muscle cells allowing the vessel to change their diameter and the endothelium, which were shown to regulate the contractile function of smooth muscle.

The tone of arteriolar smooth muscle is under control of several mechanisms: it is controled by the autonomic nervous system, hormones and by local factors released from the parenchyma and that of endothelium. The factors of the extrinsic control serve general circulatory homeostasis primarily by adjusting cardiovascular functions, for instance to maintain a normal arterial blood pressure and a normal blood volume. These factors are also involved in some other homeostatic functions, such as thermoregulation<sup>1</sup> and responses to exercise.<sup>2</sup> Local controls mean mechanisms independent of nerves or hormones by which organs and tissues alter their own arteriolar resistance, thereby autoregulating their blood flow.

In vivo, many of these mechanisms are acting in concert and at the same time thus it is difficult to elucidate the role of individual mechanisms in regulation of changes in diameter. Thus during the present studies we used an in vitro technique, allowing the investigation of endothelial and smooth muscle mechanisms responsible for vasoconstrictions and vasodilations.

#### **1.1.2. REGULATION OF VASCULAR TONE BY THE ENDOTHELIUM**

Endothelium plays a crucial role in the regulation of vascular resistance through the release of vasoactive factors. Its ability to communicate with smooth muscle is especially important in understanding how circulatory substances, which have specific receptors or those released from the vessel wall, regulate smooth muscle tone. The fact that it has a role in mediating smooth muscle relaxation was recognized when the usual vasodilator response to ACh observed in larger arteries was abolished by denuding the endothelium.<sup>3</sup>

## a.) EDRF - NO

The search for an endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) that diffused into smooth muscle resulted in the identification of nitric oxide (NO), generated from L-arginine by nitric oxide-synthase (NOS).<sup>4</sup> The role of NO will be discussed in more detail later.

# b.) Arachidonic acid metabolites

Among other prostanoids, prostacyclin (PGI<sub>2</sub>) and thromboxane  $(TxA_2)$  are importantly involved in the regulation of vascular function.<sup>5</sup> Their production is catalysed by cyclooxygenase (COX) enzymes, of which there are two isoforms COX-1 and COX-2.<sup>6</sup> It seems that both COX-1 and COX-2 are expressed in physiological and pathological conditions, but their roles, levels of activation and affinity to arachidonic acid could be different.<sup>7</sup> In most tissues, COX-1 is constitutively expressed and produces dilator prostaglandins. In contrast, COX-2 is believed to be primarily an inducible enzyme, activated by proinflammatory conditions (e.g. in inflammation, during hyperalgesia, cell proliferation),<sup>7</sup> which produces several prostaglandins, leading to inflammatory processes, thrombogenesis or angiogenesis, although recent studies indicate its expression in normal conditions as well.<sup>8</sup> COXs converts arachidonic acid to prostaglandin H2 (PGH<sub>2</sub>), which is then synthesised into PGI<sub>2</sub> by prostacyclin synthase<sup>9</sup> or TxA<sub>2</sub> by thromboxane synthase.<sup>5</sup> PGI<sub>2</sub> binds to the prostacyclin receptors (IP),<sup>10</sup> which are located on both platelets and vascular smooth muscle cells.<sup>11</sup> Activation of platelet IP receptors leads to inhibition of platelet aggregation.<sup>12</sup> PGI<sub>2</sub> binding to the smooth muscle cell IP receptor induces the synthesis of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP), which leads to relaxation of the smooth muscle.<sup>13</sup>

In contrast to PGI<sub>2</sub>,  $TxA_2$  causes platelet aggregation and vasoconstriction.<sup>14</sup>  $TxA_2$  mediates its effects by its actions on thromboxane-prostanoid (TP) receptors which are located on platelets and their activation causes platelet aggregation.<sup>8</sup> TP receptors are also found on smooth muscle cells and is involved in increasing intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> levels in the smooth muscle, leading to vasoconstriction.<sup>15</sup>

# c.) EDHF

Experimental data suggested that beside the AA and the NO pathways, additional endothelial mediator(s) is involved in endothelium-dependent regulation of smooth muscle tone.<sup>16</sup> The specific characteristics of this substance gave the origin of the name, endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF).<sup>16</sup> However, EDHF is a yet an unidentified vasodilator substance, which hyperpolarises the underlying smooth muscle by making the membrane potential of the cell more negative.<sup>17</sup> A number of pathways have been implicated in causing the hyperpolarisation. Although the exact pathway is still unknown, attention so far has been paid to three factors in particular.<sup>18</sup> Activation of endothelial receptors and the subsequent increase in the intracellular calcium concentration cause opening of calcium-activated potassium channels of small and intermediate conductance and the hyperpolarization of the endothelial cells. <sup>19</sup> The smooth muscle cell responds to changes in the extracellular potassium ion levels and also releases potassium out of the smooth muscle cell causing hyperpolarization.<sup>20</sup> The change in the membrane potential of the smooth muscle cell reduces intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> levels, resulting in relaxation.<sup>19</sup> In some blood vessels, the endothelium releases AA metabolites, such as epoxyeicosatrienoic acids (EET), derived from cytochrome P450 monooxygenases.<sup>21</sup> Although synthesised in the endothelial cell, they act by increasing potassium ion efflux from the smooth muscle cells resulting in hyperpolarisation and relaxation.<sup>22</sup> However, in those vessels where EET activity is inhibited, hyperpolarisation still occurs,<sup>23</sup> suggesting that other mechanisms can be involved in hyperpolarising the smooth muscle cells.

Gap junctions are clusters of transmembrane channels that cross the intercellular gap and allow the transfer of potassium ions and second messengers

between from the endothelial cells to the smooth muscle cells. However, it is difficult to establish exactly what is transferred under normal conditions.<sup>24</sup>

Additionally, the endothelium can produce other factors, such as lipoxygenases derivatives, hydrogen peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ ), and endothelium-derived C-type natriuretic peptide (CNP). These substances have been shown to exert a variety of cardiovascular effects including vasodilatation and hyperpolarization of arteries. These different mechanisms are not necessarily exclusive and can occur simultaneously.<sup>25</sup>

# d.) Endothelin

After the discovery of EDRF, the vascular activity of a peptide secreted from endothelial cells was described in the mid-1980s and was named endothelin, based on its cellular origin, and it soon turned out that three functionally different isoforms exist.<sup>26, 27</sup> Endothelins are formed by enzymatic cleavage from a larger, inactive precursor and constrict both arterial and venous smooth muscle in all vascular beds, acting through a unique receptor in the media.<sup>18</sup>

#### e.) Reactive oxygen species (ROS)

Endothelial cells are able to generate reactive oxygen species (ROS) including superoxide ( $O_2^{-}$ ), hydrogen peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ ), NO, peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>), hydroxyl radicals (HO<sup>-</sup>), and other radicals. More recently, it has become clear that ROS, such as  $O_2^{-}$  and  $H_2O_2$  also have several potentially important effects on endothelial function and phenotype and are implicated both in physiological regulation and disease pathophysiology.<sup>28</sup> Potential sources of endothelial ROS generation that are implicated in disease processes include mitochondria, xanthine oxidase (XO), uncoupled NO synthases, cytochrome *P*-450 enzymes, and nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) oxidases. In addition, enzymes such as lipoxygenases may also generate  $O_2^{-.28}$ 

# f.) Local renin-angiotensin systems

Endothelial cells, as well as cardiac and renal cells, contain intrinsic renin-angiotensin systems (RAS).<sup>29</sup> Angiotensin II (Ang II) is a powerful vasoconstrictor peptide. It is

formed by the action of the enzyme renin on its precursor, angiotensinogen. The product, angiotensin I, is not vasoactive, but is cleaved to Ang II by a converting enzyme (ACE), for which potent pharmacologic inhibitors have been synthesized.<sup>29</sup>

# g.) Functional importance of endothelium derived vascoactive factors. Regulation of wall shear stress

In the presence of constants diameter of a vessel increases in flow result in increases in wall shear stress (WSS).<sup>30</sup> It has been found in several experiments that increases in blood flow or perfusate flow elicited, with a delay of 5-15 seconds, increases in diameter (flow-induced dilation), a response that occurs only when the endothelium of arterioles is intact.<sup>31-33</sup> Thus, when flow increases, during delay time when diameter does not change, WSS increases resulting in dilation of arterioles and consequent decreases of WSS.<sup>34</sup>

Thus, endothelium of arterioles regulates WSS in a negative feedback manner: increasing in flow leads to the release of dilator substances, such as NO and dilator prostaglandins (PGE<sub>2</sub> and PGI<sub>2</sub>). Regulation of WSS is an important mechanism for regulating peripheral vascular tone, hence blood flow.<sup>35, 36</sup>

#### **1.2. NITRIC OXIDE**

Since three scientists won the Nobel Prize in Physiology in 1998 for discovering NO and its role in cell signaling, NO has become one of the most researched molecules and medical topics in recent history. However, our understanding of this molecule has grown from humble beginnings. Nitric oxide was first discovered as a colorless, toxic gas in 1772 by Joseph Priestly. It has been only recently discovered that there is a link between nitric oxide and the noni plant (Morinda citrifolia). Morinda citrifolia has a long tradition as a cure-all plant in India and the Pacific Islands. It has been discovered that there is a correlation between the patients using the noni plant and having NO in the body.<sup>37</sup>

It has been well established that L-arginine is the physiological substrate of a family of enzymes named nitric oxide synthases (NO synthases, NOS).<sup>38</sup> Three different isoforms of NOS have been characterized that are named according to the

cell type from which they were first isolated: neuronal NOS (nNOS, NOS I), inducible NOS (iNOS, NOS II), and endothelial NOS (eNOS, NOS III).<sup>39</sup> nNOS and eNOS are expressed constitutively, their activity is regulated by calcium/calmodulin, and they produce NO at low rates. In contrast, iNOS is induced in inflammatory cell types on cytokine stimulation; its activity is independent of calcium because of tight binding of calmodulin to the enzyme, and it produces NO at high rates. Inactive eNOS is bound to the protein caveolin and is located in small invaginations in the cell membrane called caveolae.<sup>40</sup> When in the endothelium the intracellular levels of Ca<sup>2+</sup> increase, eNOS detaches from caveolin and is activated.<sup>40</sup> Recently, expressional regulation of eNOS has been observed,<sup>41</sup> so that the simple discrimination between constitutively and inducibly expressed enzymes is no longer correct; however, this nomenclature is still broadly used.

The production of the important signaling molecule NO is regulated and modulated by several physiological and pathological mechanisms for example wall shear stress.<sup>42</sup> Shear stress results from increased blood flow in the vessel and can increase NO production by eNOS phosphorylation and also through stimulating endothelial cell receptors.<sup>43</sup> In particular, WSS activates special Ca<sup>2+</sup>-activated potassium ion channels on the endothelial cell surface, causing potassium ion efflux and Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx into the cell.<sup>43</sup> The contribution of Ca<sup>2+</sup> and eNOS phosphorylation to NO production is dependent on the duration of the shear stress. For example, short duration of shear stress results in intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> release,<sup>44</sup> whereas shear stress of longer durations (more than 30 minutes) can deplete intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> stores, and so NO production is dependent on eNOS phosphorylation.<sup>45</sup>

Once synthesized, NO diffuses through the endothelial cell into the adjacent smooth muscle, where it binds to the enzyme soluble guanylyl cyclase (sGC). <sup>46</sup> The activated enzyme increases the conversion rate of guanosine triphosphate (GTP) to cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP), which reduce the contraction of smooth muscle.<sup>47</sup> Further, cGMP reduces  $Ca^{2+}$  release from the sarcoplasmic reticulum in the smooth muscle cell, and also helps to restore  $Ca^{2+}$  to the sarcoplasmatic reticulum.<sup>47</sup> Both actions decrease the tone of smooth muscle.

The mechanisms described above are continuously active and produce NO to maintain basal vasodilator tone. By inhibiting NO activity a dose dependent increase in blood pressure was found due to the constriction of vessels, which was reversed when NO was administered.<sup>48</sup> These findings highlight the importance of NO in maintaining resting vasodilator tone. However, the vessel is also capable of dilating in the absence of NO. After damage to the endothelium, administration of NO donors, such as glyceryl trinitrate (GTN) or sodium nitroprussid (SNP) can still result in vasodilatation.<sup>49, 50</sup> The mechanism by which GTN or SNP causes vasodilatation is not clear. Several researchers have suggested that GTN undergoes bioconversion to NO.<sup>51, 52</sup> SNP releases NO (and NO<sup>+</sup>) upon dissolution in aqueous solvents and, in contrast to nitric acid esters, does not require enzymatic reduction or hydrolysis for this process.<sup>51, 53</sup>

Except vasodilatation, NO is an endogeonous modulator of leukocyte adherence and prevents platelet and leukocyte activation and adhesion to the vessel wall.<sup>54, 55</sup> When the endothelium is damaged, the subsequent inflammation causes an increase in leucocytes at the damaged site.<sup>56</sup>

## **1.3. L-ARGININE ANALOGUES AND FUNCTION OF NITRIC OXIDE SYNTHASE**

Evidence has been provided that extracellular L-arginine can be rapidly taken up by endothelial cells and facilitate NO production.<sup>57</sup> The role of L-arginine has been studied extensively as a precursor for NO synthesis in humans, as well. A peculiar aspect in these studies was that the early studies were performed with high intravenous doses, and low doses have only recently been adopted in oral supplementation studies. A single dose as high as 30 g of L-arginine administered intravenously during a 30-min period was shown to induce vasodilation in human subjects.<sup>58-60</sup> This vasodilation appeared rapidly after the initiation of the infusion in healthy human subjects, and it was reproducible in patients with arterial disease and in patients with coronary artery disease, but not in patients with primary pulmonary hypertension.<sup>61</sup> L-arginine-induced vasodilation was associated with increased release of NO metabolites, nitrite and nitrate, into urine. L-arginine was shown to increase the synthesis of NO and augments NO mediated arteriolar vasodilation.<sup>62, 63</sup> These data suggested that the reaction was NO-dependent; however, subsequent studies demonstrated that intravenous high doses of L-arginine resulted in a significant increase in the plasma concentration of growth hormone and insulin, and this endocrine effect of L-arginine was blocked by somatostatin co-infusion, which also partly abolished the vasodilator effect.<sup>64, 65</sup>

Although it is beyond the scope of this dissertation to give a complete overview of all published experimental and clinical studies with L-arginine, it becomes clear even from studying recent publications that L-arginine administration has led to discrepant findings. There are some clinical studies with experimental endpoints that failed to show beneficial effects of L-arginine on vascular function. As an example, Blum and associates<sup>66</sup> found no significant improvement of endothelium-dependent vasodilation, blood flow, or inflammatory marker serum levels by dietary L-arginine at a dose of 9 g/day as compared with placebo, given for a period of 1 month. In another study, 40 patients with coronary heart disease and angiographically proven stenosis of >50% received L-arginine 15 g/day or placebo for 2 week<sup>67</sup> L-arginine supplementation had no significant effect on endothelial function, blood flow, markers of oxidative stress, or exercise performance.

Interestingly, L-arginine can be methylated (for example during homocystein metabolism) which changes their role. There are several methylated forms of L-arginine that occur in animals and humans in vivo. Methylated arginine derivatives were first isolated from human urine in 1970.<sup>68</sup> Methylated L-arginine, N<sup> $\omega$ </sup>-nitro- L-arginine, N<sup> $\omega$ </sup>-monomethyl- L-arginine, and N<sup> $\omega$ </sup>-nitro- L-argininemethyl-ester have been shown to inhibit NOS with the consequent elimination of NO-mediated dilations of vessels. These forms of methylated L-arginine, however, are not readily available in vivo.<sup>69</sup>

Studies performed during the last decade have shown that accumulation of so called endogenous inhibitors of nitric oxide synthase, in particular asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA), impair nitric oxide formation in certain pathophysiological conditions.<sup>70</sup> ADMA, is an L-arginine analogue, which is though to compete with L-arginine for binding to NOS and thus antagonizes the enzyme's catalytic activity, giving rise to the hypothesis that L-arginine may be beneficial in patients with elevated ADMA, but have no effects on NO-dependent mechanisms in subjects with low or normal ADMA levels.<sup>71</sup>

However, the key study initiating research in this field was published in 1992 by Vallance et al.<sup>72</sup> The authors identified ADMA in human plasma and urine and demonstrated that ADMA inhibited the isolated NO synthase. In addition, ADMA contracted rat aortic rings in vitro, inhibited endothelium-dependent relaxation in response to acetylcholine, and increased blood pressure when infused into guinea pigs.<sup>72</sup> Local infusion of ADMA into the brachial artery of human volunteers caused a dose-dependent fall in forearm blood flow.<sup>72</sup> Finally, it was shown that ADMA concentration was markedly elevated in patients with chronic renal failure.<sup>72</sup>

Apart from ADMA, two other related compounds, symmetric dimethylarginine (SDMA) and N-monomethyl- L-arginine (L-NMMA) are synthesized endogenously. L-NMMA is as potent as ADMA in decreasing NOS activity but its concentration in plasma is about tenfold lower, however, intracellular concentration of L-NMMA and ADMA may be comparable at least in some tissue.<sup>73</sup> indicating that both are important NOS regulators. SDMA at concentrations in the circulation are comparable to ADMA.<sup>72</sup> Interestingly, recent studies showed that SDMA could also be of clinical significance as an independent cardiovascular risk factor for many reasons.<sup>74-77</sup> For example, Meinitzer and associates showed that serum concentrations of SDMA are independently associated with increased cardiovascular and mortality (from all causes) in patients undergoing coronary angiography. However, the pattern of risk linked to SDMA is different from that linked to ADMA, suggesting different pathophysiological roles of these two methylarginine metabolites.<sup>78</sup> It seems that SDMA indirectly interfere with NO synthesis. SDMA inhibits the y+ transporter that mediates the intracellular uptake of L-arginine<sup>79</sup> and decreases renal tubular arginine absorption,<sup>80</sup> both of which could reduce L-arginine availability.

In contrast, in vitro studies using endothelial cells showed that SDMA dosedependently inhibits NO synthesis. This effect was associated with an increase in reactive oxygen species, whereas SDMA had no effect on protein expression of NO synthase.<sup>81</sup> Whereas, recently it was found that SDMA stimulates production of reactive oxygen species in monocytes by acting on  $Ca^{2+}$  entry via store-operated  $Ca^{2+}$ channels. Thus future studies should elucidate the mechanisms - that are not associated directly with the production of NO by eNOS - by which various methylated L-arginines affect cardiovascular function. Structure of ADMA and related compounds is presented in **Figure 1**.



**Figure 1.** L-Arginine analogues: L-NMMA: N(G)-monomethyl-L-arginine, ADMA: asymmetric dimethylarginine, SDMA: symmetric dimethylarginine

#### **1.4. ASYMMETRIC DIMETHYL ARGININE (ADMA)**

## **1.4.1. METABOLISM OF ADMA**

ADMA is synthesized during the methylation of protein arginine residues by Sadenosylmethionine: protein arginine methyltransferases (protein methylases, PRMT). These enzymes transfer the methyl group from S-adenosylmethionine (SAM) to arginine thus forming methylated arginine and S-adenosylhomocysteine (SAH); the latter is subsequently hydrolyzed to homocysteine (Figure 2). Two types of PRMT have been identified. PRMT1 methylates histones and nuclear RNA-binding proteins and yields L-NMMA and ADMA, whereas PRMT2 methylates exclusively myelin basic protein and generates L-NMMA and SDMA but not ADMA.<sup>82</sup> Recent studies suggest that multiple isoforms of PRMT1 and PRMT2 encoded by separate genes exist. It is estimated that about 1-4% of arginine residues in nuclear proteins are methylated and this is an irreversible reaction since protein-bound arginine residues cannot be demethylated. Free methylarginines are released during proteolysis and are not incorporated back into proteins. Humans generate approximately 300 µmol/day (approximately 60 mg) of ADMA.<sup>83</sup> Normal plasma level of ADMA is less than 1  $\mu$ M; it increases up to 10-fold in patients with endstage renal disease and more moderately (2–3 fold) in many other pathologies (see below).<sup>84</sup> ADMA is eliminated by renal excretion, however, more than 90% of ADMA is metabolized by dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase (DDAH), which degrades it to citruline and dimethylamine (Figure 2).<sup>85</sup> DDAH exists in 2 isoforms: DDAH1 is predominantly expressed in tissues containing nNOS and DDAH2 mainly in tissues containing eNOS or iNOS.<sup>86</sup> Pharmacological inhibition of DDAH increases ADMA concentration and reduces NO production,<sup>87</sup> whereas transgenic DDAH overexpression has the opposite effect both in vitro<sup>88</sup> and in vivo.<sup>89</sup> DDAH is expressed in many tissues including endothelial cells, brain, pancreas, etc., however, the liver and kidney may be the principal organs responsible for ADMA metabolism. Indeed, only a small portion of ADMA extracted from the blood by the kidney is recovered in urine whereas the rest is metabolized by renal DDAH.<sup>90</sup> The elevation in plasma ADMA that occurs with vascular disease and risk factors is largely due to impaired activity of DDAH.<sup>91</sup>



**Figure 2.** Metabolism of ADMA. PRMT1: I type of protein arginine methyltransferase, NO: nitric oxide, ADMA: asymmetrical dimethylarginine, DDAH: dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. Modified from Böger RH. Asymmetrical dimethylarginine (ADMA): a novel risk marker in cardiovascular medicine and beyond. Annals of Medicine. 2006;38:126-36.

# 1.4.2. DISEASES ASSOCIATED WITH ELEVATED LEVELS OF ADMA

The pathophysiological relevance of ADMA in humans has been demonstrated by administration of ADMA to healthy volunteers.<sup>83, 92, 93</sup> ADMA increases the systemic vascular resistance and arterial blood pressure and decreases cardiac output.<sup>83</sup> It causes endothelial dysfunction in forearm resistance arteries.<sup>92</sup> Due to the considerably high concentrations in patients with renal insufficiency the relationship between ADMA plasma levels and cardiovascular complications were first studied in these high risk patients. Zoccali and colleagues conducted a prospective study and indeed found a significant association between circulating ADMA and future cardiovascular events and mortality.<sup>94</sup> Other studies found elevated ADMA in patients with normal or slightly impaired renal function and an adverse cardiovascular risk profile including patients with peripheral arterial occlusive disease, <sup>95</sup> hypertension,<sup>96</sup> hyperlipidemia,<sup>97</sup> insulin resistance,<sup>98</sup> type 2 diabetes mellitus,<sup>99, 100</sup> type 1 diabetes

mellitus,<sup>101</sup> diabetic nephropathy,<sup>102</sup> hypopituitarism,<sup>103</sup> individuals with metabolic syndrome,<sup>104</sup> or women with previous gestational diabetes.<sup>105</sup> In several other human diseases, such as hyperhomocysteinemia,<sup>106</sup> in coronary artery disease,<sup>107</sup> pulmonary hypertension,<sup>108</sup> as result of smoking<sup>109</sup>, migraine<sup>110</sup> and preeclampsia<sup>111</sup> there is also an increase in the serum level of ADMA. It seems that ADMA is an active agent not only in preeclamptic patients, but also in normotensive pregnant women with isolated fetal IUGR and could be a marker of severity of preeclampsia.<sup>112</sup> However, it has to be mentioned that determination of ADMA is very sophisticated and the values obtained by different laboratories diverge considerably. The correlations between available immunoassays and other more complex methods for the determination of ADMA that have been observed are not very encouraging.<sup>113</sup>

Recently, several studies have reported a predictive value of ADMA for cardiovascular events. The occurrence of cardiovascular endpoints in high risk patients has been found to be directly and independently associated with elevated ADMA concentrations in patients with coronary artery disease,<sup>114</sup> peripheral arterial occlusive disease,<sup>115</sup> type 2 diabetes mellitus,<sup>116</sup> type 1 diabetes,<sup>117</sup> chronic heart failure.<sup>118</sup> A particular strong relationship between ADMA and haemodynamic parameters as well as clinical outcome has been observed in patients with pulmonary arterial hypertension<sup>119</sup> and progression of nephropathy in type 2 diabetes.<sup>120</sup>

# **1.4.3.** PATHOPHYSIOLOGICAL MECHANISM RELATED TO ADMA

These prospective data from observational studies only describe statistical relationships and do not allow drawing the conclusion that ADMA is causal for future cardiovascular events.<sup>70</sup> It appears possible that elevated ADMA concentrations are only an epiphenomenon in parallel with other alterations. However, results from animal experiments suggest that ADMA represents not only a risk marker but also a risk factor for cardiovascular events.<sup>70</sup> It was shown that continuous infusion of ADMA for 4 weeks led to the development of microvascular lesions in coronary vessels of mice.<sup>121</sup> Overexpression of the ADMA degrading enzyme DDAH reduced ADMA in mice and reduced graft coronary artery disease.<sup>122</sup> Further, ADMA may be involved in glomerular capillary loss and sclerosis, thus contributing to the

progression of chronic kidney disease.<sup>123</sup> Konishi et al showed that transgenic mice with DDAH overexpression exhibited enhanced endothelial cell regeneration and neointima formation after vascular injury.<sup>124</sup> These findings imply that ADMA may directly contribute to vascular organ damage.

These studies suggest a strong correlation between elevated levels of ADMA and vascular diseases associated with reduced release of NO. In vitro experimental studies with isolated arterial segments, cultured murine macrophages and rat cerebellar homogenate, ADMA inhibits vascular NO production at concentrations of 3 to 15 µmol/L.<sup>72, 125-128</sup> Thus, there is indirect evidence that ADMA has a role as an endogenous modulator of NOS activity and could be viewed as an endogenous inhibitor of NOS.<sup>97, 129</sup> Interestingly, there is a significant positive correlation between age and ADMA levels in a random population sample,<sup>130</sup> which was shown to be associated with impaired dilation of the brachial artery after release of occlusions.<sup>131</sup> However, Toth and colleagues have found that elevated levels of exogenous ADMA impair the regulation of arteriolar resistance by interfering with the NO mediation of flow/shear stress-induced dilation.<sup>132</sup> In addition, ADMA elicits the release of reactive oxygen species, primarily superoxide, because superoxide dismutase reversed the ADMA-elicited reduction in basal diameter and ethidium bromide (EB) fluorescence used to detect oxidative stress.<sup>132</sup> Furthermore, Suda et al provide the first direct evidence that ADMA treatment caused superoxide production in both wild-type (WT) and eNOS-deficient mice, suggesting that the primary mechanism of action of ADMA is not related to the inhibition of eNOS, but increased ROS production.<sup>121</sup>

Thus, the exact mechanism(s) by which ADMA interferes with NO production, elicits increased superoxide production and regulates vasomotor function in arterioles remains obscure.

# **1.5.** INACTIVATION OF NO BY REACTIVE OXYGEN SPECIES (ROS)

# **1.5.1. REACTIVE OXYGENE SPECIES (ROS)**

ROS are metabolites of oxygen that can either strip electrons away from other molecules (oxidize), donate electrons to molecules (reduce), or react with and become part of molecules (ie. oxidative modification).<sup>133</sup> Many ROS possess an unpaired electron in their outer orbital and are, therefore, radicals. A particularly important radical for cardiovascular biology is superoxide  $(O_2^{-})$ , which is formed by the oneelectron reduction of oxygen. Superoxide is important because it can serve as both an oxidant and as a reductant in biologic systems and is a progenitor for other ROS. Other radicals include the hydroxyl radical (HO<sup>-</sup>), lipid peroxy-(LOO<sup>-</sup>) radical, and alkoxy-radicals (LO<sup>-</sup>). Other molecules, including peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>), hypochlorous acid (HOCl<sup>-</sup>), and hydrogen peroxide (H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>) are not radicals, but have strong oxidant properties and are, therefore, included as ROS.<sup>133</sup> Another relevant group of molecules are the reactive nitrogen species (RNS) including nitric oxide (NO), the nitrogen dioxide radical (NO<sub>2</sub>), and the nitrosonium cation (NO<sup>+</sup>). Peroxynitrite is considered both an ROS and RNS and is formed by the near diffusion-limited reaction between  $O_2^{-1}$  and NO.<sup>133</sup> RNS are important, because they often react with and modify proteins and other cellular structures and alter function of these targets. Reactive oxygen species or ROS are molecules such as hydrogen peroxide, ions like the hypochlorite ion, radicals like the hydroxyl radical and the superoxide anion which is both ion and radical.<sup>133</sup>



**Figure 3.** Pathways for production of ROS in mammalian cells. Shown are enzymes, which can donate electrons to oxygen to form superoxide ( $O_2^{-}$ ). A 2-electron of oxygen can form  $H_2O_2$ .  $H_2O_2$  can also be formed by the action of (SOD) on superoxide and is further reduced to water by both catalase or glutathione peroxidases (Gpx) and glutathione (GSH).  $O_2^{-}$  and  $H_2O_2$  can undergo reactions with transition metals to form OH. ROS can react with lipids to form biologically active lipid radicals.  $O_2^{-}$ :superoxide, Gpx: glutathione peroxidases, GSH: glutathione,  $H_2O_2$ : hydrogen peroxide, OH: hydroxyl radical, SOD: superoxide dismutase.

In the cardiovascular organs, the most relevant enzyme systems that produce ROS are the NAD(P)H oxidases, the mitochondria, xanthine oxidase (XO), and, under certain conditions, the nitric oxide synthases (**Figure 3**).<sup>134</sup> There are numerous examples of these enzymes being activated in a variety of disease states, including atherosclerosis, hypertension, diabetes, and renal disease. Ang II is well known to activate the NAD(P)H oxidase via its action on the AT<sub>1</sub> receptor (AT<sub>1</sub>R), and many of the pathophysiological effects of angiotensin II have at least in part been attributed to promotion of oxidative stress via this mechanism.<sup>135-137</sup>

Strong oxidants like the various ROS can damage other molecules and the cell structures of which they are a part. Cells have a variety of mechanisms to control the level of ROS. These include two enzymes: superoxide dismutase which converts two superoxide anions into a molecule of hydrogen peroxide and one of oxygen  $(2O_2^{-} +$ 

 $2H^+ \rightarrow H_2O_2+O_2$ ) and catalase, which catalyzes the decomposition of hydrogen peroxide into water and oxygen ( $2H_2O_2 \rightarrow 2H_2O + O_2$ ), as well as several small molecules that are antioxidants, such as the thiol-containing tripeptide glutathione (GSH) or alpha-tocopherol (vitamin E), uric acid, vitamin C.<sup>138</sup>

## 1.5.2. ROLE OF RENIN-ANGIOTENSIN SYSTEM IN ROS PRODUCTION

Studies within the past several years have revealed that NAD(P)H oxidase family members are major sources of reactive oxygen species that appear to play a pivotal role in the progression of vascular disease. The leukocyte-derived NAD(P)H oxidase (gp91*phox*; now referred to as Nox2) was presumed to be the major source of reactive oxygen species production during inflammatory response.<sup>139</sup> However, Nox2 is now known to be expressed in non-phagocytic cells, such as adventitial fibroblasts, smooth muscle cells from resistance arteries, and endothelial cells.<sup>140, 141</sup> Novel gp91*phox* homologues, termed Nox1, Nox3, Nox4, and Nox5, have been identified in non-phagocytic cells in the vasculature and in the kidney (mesangial cells).<sup>142</sup>

While it is commonly viewed that reactive oxygen species, such as superoxide and  $H_2O_2$  elicit their pathologic effects in the vasculature by oxidatively modifying critical biomolecules (*i.e.*, lipids and proteins), it is now clear that these oxygenderived metabolites play more direct roles as signaling molecules regulating cellular functions as diverse as hypertrophy, proliferation, and cell migration.

Ang II clearly plays a role in altering endothelial function and promotes oxidative injury both in animal models of renal failure<sup>143</sup> as well as in humans with renal vascular disease<sup>144</sup> and is a likely candidate to play a key role in early stages of renal disease. It is now relatively well-established that the hypertrophic and proliferative effects of Ang II on vascular smooth muscle cells and mesangial cells are mediated by oxidants generated from Nox enzymes.<sup>145</sup>

Upregulation of the renin-angiotensin system (RAS) may result in the induction of vascular oxidative stress,<sup>146-149</sup> leading to reduction in the bioavailability of NO. Ang II through activation of AT<sub>1</sub>R stimulates the Gq protein causing Ca<sup>2+</sup> influx into the vascular smooth muscle cells and increases generation of ROS - including superoxide and H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> - in the vessel wall, mainly through activation of

membrane-bound NADH/NAD(P)H oxidase in vascular cells.<sup>135-137</sup> NO produced by vascular endothelial cells can be rapidly scavenged by O<sub>2</sub><sup>--</sup> to form the potent oxidant and nitrating species ONOO<sup>-</sup> (**Figure 4**). This reaction reduces the amount of bioavailable NO and results in compromised vasodilation.<sup>150, 151</sup> Recent in vivo and in vitro evidence suggested that Ang II could increase intracellular oxidative stress in vascular endothelial cells<sup>152, 153</sup> and ACE inhibitors could enhance tissue antioxidant defense mechanisms.<sup>154</sup>



**Figure 4.** Effect of angiotensin II. AngII: angiotensin II,  $AT_1$ -R: angiotensin type 1 receptor, ARB: angiotensin receptor blocker, ACE: angiotensin converting enzyme, ACEI: angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor, eNOS: endothelial nitric oxide synthase, NO: nitric oxide,  $O_2^-$ : superoxide, ONOO<sup>-</sup>: peroxinitrite, PGI2/E2: prostaglandin  $E_2/I_2$ , PGH<sub>2</sub>/TxA<sub>2</sub>: prostaglandin H<sub>2</sub>/thromboxane A<sub>2</sub>, TP receptor: thromboxane-prostanoid (TP) receptor, PLA<sub>2</sub>: phospholipase A<sub>2</sub>, AA: arachidonic acid; COX: cyclooxigenase

In addition, Ang II stimulates membrane-associated phospholipase  $A_2$  (PLA<sub>2</sub>)induced releases of arachidonic acid (AA) from tissue phospholipids and generation of AA metabolites, especially TXA<sub>2</sub>.<sup>155-158</sup> AT<sub>1</sub>R blocker significantly counteracts platelet activation, probably via the blockade of TxA<sub>2</sub> receptor-dependent signaling (e.g. implying activation of PLA2) rather than acting at the AT<sub>1</sub>R itself (**Figure 4**).<sup>156</sup> Furthermore, Ang II increases redox-sensitive and proinflammatory genes such as vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 (VCAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule (ICAM), which plays a critical role in the initiation and progression of atherosclerosis.<sup>152, 159, 160</sup>

It seems that there is a potential interaction between ADMA and reninangiotensin system. Several studies have shown that angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors and angiotensin type I receptor blockers (ARBs) decrease plasma ADMA.<sup>161, 162</sup> It has been shown that the degradation of ADMA could be reduced by downregulating the activity of dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase, the enzyme metabolizing ADMA, in diseased conditions with increased oxidative stress.<sup>91</sup> Furthermore, Suda and co-workers demonstrated that chronic treatment with ADMA caused vascular lesions and superoxide production in both wild-type (WT) and eNOSdeficient mice, and these changes were prevented by either ACE inhibitor or ARB treatment.<sup>121</sup> Recently, Hasegawa et al have also found that ADMA induced ACE protein upregulation in mice cardiac tissues.<sup>163</sup>

# **1.5.3.** GENERAL CONSIDERATIONS REGARDING REACTIVE OXYGEN SPECIES IN VASCULAR DISEASES

Although there is an enormous amount of information supporting a role of ROS in various animal models of diseases, it has been difficult to prove a role of these molecules in human diseases. It has been observed that hypertension,<sup>164-166</sup> diabetes mellitus<sup>167, 168</sup> and hyperhomocysteinemia<sup>169-172</sup> are accompanied with the increased formation of ROS in vascular tissues, which can activate vascular signaling mechanisms, resulting in functional and morphological changes of vessels. Hypertension, disorders of carbohydrate metabolism, such as in type I and II diabetes mellitus (T1DM and T2DM) and disorders of certain amino acid metabolism, such as in hyperhomocysteinemia (HHcy) represent an increased risk for the development of cardiovascular diseases. The role of oxidative stress in several cardiovascular diseases is summarized below.

Interestingly, oxidative stress seems to be present in virtually all forms of hypertension,<sup>136, 173</sup> including low-renin hypertension,<sup>174</sup> despite the differences in plasma levels of circulating factors.

A large body of literature has shown that excessive production of ROS contributes to hypertension and that scavenging of ROS decreases blood pressure. In an initial study, Nakazono and colleagues<sup>175</sup> showed that bolus administration of a modified form of SOD acutely lowered blood pressure in hypertensive rats. Membrane-targeted forms of SOD and SOD mimetics, such as tempol lower blood pressure and decrease renovascular resistance in hypertensive animal models.<sup>176-180</sup> There is ample evidence suggesting that ROS not only contribute to hypertension, but that the NAD(P)H oxidase is their major source. Components of this enzyme system are up-regulated by hypertensive stimuli, and NAD(P)H oxidase enzyme activity is increased by these same stimuli. Moreover, both angiotensin II-induced hypertension and deoxycorticosterone acetate (DOCA)-salt hypertension are blunted in mice lacking this enzyme.<sup>181, 182</sup> Importantly, in Ang II-infused rats, reduction of blood pressure with hydralazine or spironolactone (which is unlikely to affect angiotensin levels) normalized aortic superoxide production.<sup>176, 183</sup>

Numerous studies in humans<sup>184</sup> and animals<sup>31, 136, 185, 186</sup> suggest that increased superoxide production contributes significantly to the functional alterations of arteries present in hypertension. In peripheral arteries and arterioles, increased levels of superoxide have been shown to decrease the bioavailability of the endothelium-derived vasodilator nitric oxide (NO) to flow (by forming peroxynitrite anion)<sup>31, 187</sup> thereby contributing to the maintenance of elevated peripheral resistance.

The increased vascular formation of ROS in T1DM,<sup>167, 168, 188, 189</sup> is likely responsible for activating vascular signaling mechanisms, which results in diabetic angiopathy. Oxidative stress could be due to an increased production of ROS (e.g., superoxide anion, hydrogen peroxide, hydroxyl radical) and/or decreased concentration of antioxidants and antioxidant enzymes (e.g., glutathione, vitamin E, ascorbate, glutathione peroxidase, superoxide dismutase, catalase), both of which could play a significant role in the microvascular dysfunction in T1DM. It is well documented that oxidative stress contributes importantly to the development of vascular dysfunction in diabetes.<sup>190-192</sup> In diabetic subjects, NO mediation of vascular responses is impaired primarily by the increased production of reactive oxygen species.<sup>193</sup>

and experimental studies suggest that increased plasma Epidemiological concentrations of homocysteine increases the risk of cardiovascular diseases, such as ischemic heart diseases. cerebrovascular. peripheral vascular diseases. hypertension.<sup>194-198</sup> The Hcy level > 16  $\mu$ mol/L is defined as hyperhomocysteinemia (HHcy), when the risk for atherothrombotic diseases increases independently from other risk factors.<sup>194, 199-201</sup> Methionine, an essential amino-acid, is metabolized to Hcy by methionine-adenosyl-transferase via the transmethylation pathway. In the reaction S-adenosyl-methionine (SAM) and then S-adenosyl-homocysteine (SAH) - in a methyl-transferase reaction - is formed. The transmethylation pathway is present in most mammalian tissues. SAH is converted to homocysteine by SAH hydrolase. Homocysteine may be remethylated to methionine by either folate-dependent or folate-independent mechanisms. For folate-dependent remethylation, the B12dependent enzyme methionine synthase (MS) utilizes a methyl group from 5methyltetrahydrofolate (5-CH3-THF). Betaine-homocysteine S-methyl-transferase (BHMT) catalyzes the folate-independent remethylation of homocysteine using betaine. Alternatively, homocysteine can be catabolized through the transsulfuration pathway to cysteine, beginning with the irreversible conversion to cystathion by cystathion B-synthase (CBS). HHcy can develop due to genetic (e.g., cystathionesynthase and methyltetra-hydrofolate reductase) and nutritional alterations (deficiency of vitamins, e.g., folic acid, vitamin B6, and B12), factors that participate in the metabolism of homocysteine and methionine.<sup>202</sup> Although the underlying mechanisms responsible for the elevated risks have not yet been fully elucidated, there is increasing evidence to suggest that endothelial dysfunction of vessels contributes to the development of vascular diseases observed in both humans and animals with HHcy.  $^{203,\ 204}$  Moderate HHcy (15-30  $\mu M)$  is associated with a significant impairment of endothelium-dependent relaxation of large vessels,<sup>205, 206</sup> dilation of arterioles,<sup>207,</sup> <sup>208</sup> primarily due to the reduced mediation of responses by NO. In an isolated aortic ring preparation of HHcy rabbits impaired endothelium-dependent relaxations could be restored by acute administration of vitamin C to the vessel chamber.<sup>209</sup> Acute in vitro administration of superoxide dismutase (a scavenger of superoxide) or inhibition of ROS-producing enzymes restored flow-induced, NO mediated dilations of coronary or skeletal muscle arterioles of HHcy rats.<sup>210, 211</sup>

Biochemically, homocysteine and ADMA are linked via several ways. First, methylation of arginine to L-NMMA and from L-NMMA to ADMA yields two molecules of homocysteine. Second, homocysteine may enhance protein degradation by destabilizing protein structure or by increasing oxidative stress, resulting in ADMA release. Third, homocysteine inhibits DDAH, the enzyme responsible for the breakdown of ADMA.<sup>212</sup> Homocysteine and ADMA share many of the presumed pathophysiological mechanisms that link these compounds to vascular disease.<sup>213, 214</sup> Most of these mechanisms are related to impaired NO-dependent endothelial function, leading to vasoconstriction, hypertension, platelet activation, proliferation of smooth muscle cells and monocyte adhesion. Mechanisms that are more specific for homocysteine include increased oxidative stress. protein homocysteinylation/acylation, endoplasmic reticulum stress and hypomethylation, although the latter may theoretically also be caused by elevated ADMA levels. More ADMA-specific vascular effects comprise left ventricular hypertrophy, reduced sodium excretion and inhibition of angiogenesis. On the basis of the biochemical links, one would expect a firm relationship between plasma homocysteine and ADMA Tyagi et al showed that Hcy increases oxidative stress by decreasing Llevels. arginine concentration and increasing ADMA concentration in cardiac microvascular endothelial cells (MVEC).<sup>215</sup> Their findings that there was no change in basal levels of NO with different doses of Hcy is consistent with the report of Jin and colleagues, <sup>216</sup> who observed an increase in nitrotyrosine formation in response to Hcy without an alternation in basal NOS activity. It may also be argued that, in addition to inhibiting NO production, ADMA may also be involved in increased production of ROS, which further decreases NO bioavailability. Recently, Rodionov and associates have been found that overexpression of the ADMA-hydrolyzing enzyme DDAH-1 in transgenic mice protects from adverse structural and functional changes in cerebral arterioles in hyperhomocysteinemia. Both homocysteine and ADMA are predictors of cardiovascular events in end-stage renal disease patients.<sup>94, 217-219</sup> Interestingly, in the two studies in which both homocysteine and ADMA were analyzed, it was found that higher ADMA, but not homocysteine, levels were associated with cardiovascular disease.<sup>94, 219</sup> From these and other studies, it has been hypothesized that in HHcy, it is the high level of ADMA and ROS, which plays an important role in the development of vascular dysfunction.

#### 2. HYPOTHESES AND SPECIFIC AIMS

#### 2.1. Hypotheses

In several diseases affecting the cardiovascular system there is an increased plasma level of ADMA,<sup>84</sup> which is likely indicate even higher levels of intracellular ADMA because it is produced there.<sup>79</sup> Because tissue blood flow is determined primarily by arterioles, contributing to large part of total peripheral resistance (TPR), elucidation of the role of ADMA in the local regulation of arteriolar tone can help us to better understand the role of ADMA in normal and pathophysiological conditions, such as atherosclerosis, diabetes mellitus, hypertension and hyperhomocysteinemia.

Previous studies propose a potential link between ADMA and the vascular RAS, yet its functional consequence on the regulation of arteriolar resistance is not known. Ang II produced locally in the vessel wall has important autocrine and paracrine effects, even in the presence of normal or low circulating renin/angiotensin II levels.<sup>220</sup> Also, it has been well established that Ang II plays an important role in the activation of the vascular NAD(P)H oxidases and, thus superoxide production,<sup>136, 137</sup> whereas recent studies have also shown that exogenous ADMA elicits superoxide generation.<sup>121, 221-225</sup>

Thus, one can suppose that ADMA, apart from the inhibitory effect of NO synthase, may activate other mechanisms contributing to the dysfunction of microvessels, known to be involved in the regulation of tissue blood flow and peripheral vascular resistance.

Thus, on the basis of the aforementioned and results of studies described in the previous sections, we hypothesized that

#### In isolated arterioles,

- 1. Extraluminal administration of ADMA, by activating the arteriolar RAS, upregulates the activity of NAD(P)H oxidase leading to oxidative stress
- ADMA by eliciting oxidative stress, interferes with NO released to increases in flow/shear stress or NO donor resulting in vasomotor dysfunction of skeletal muscle arterioles

29

All of these studies were done in the presence of indomethacin an inhibitor of cyclooxygenases to exclude the contribution of prostaglandins in the vasomotor responses studied.

# **2.2. SPECIFIC AIMS**

- 1. To investigate the effect of ADMA on the changes in diameter of arterioles in the presence of inhibitors of specific cellular mechanisms
- 2. To investigate the effect of ADMA on flow-induced dilation in arterioles in the presence of inhibitors of specific cellular mechanisms
- 3. To investigate the effect of ADMA on agonist-induced responses in arterioles in the presence of inhibitors of specific cellular mechanisms
- 4. To elucidate the mechanisms by which ADMA induces vasomotor dysfunction of arterioles.

### **3. MATERIALS AND METHODS**

### **3.1.** ANIMALS

Experiments were carried out in isolated arterioles of Male Wistar rats (n=80; weight:  $\approx 350$  g). Animals were housed separately in an animal care facility, were fed standard rat chow, and had free access to drinking water and treated according to Insitutional Guidelines. All of the protocols were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committees. Male Wistar rats purchased from Charles River Laboratories (Budapest, Hungary and Wilmington, MA).

Rats were anesthetized with an intraperitoneal (I.P.) injection of sodium pentobarbital (50 mg/kg), and segments of gracilis muscle were removed; animals were then euthanized by an additional injection of sodium pentobarbital (150 mg/kg), followed by performing a bilateral pneumothorax.

#### **3.2. ISOLATION OF GRACILIS SKELETAL MUSCLE ARTERIOLES**

With the use of microsurgery instruments and an operating microscope, gracilis arterioles (1.5 to 2.0 mm in length) were isolated<sup>226</sup> and transferred into an organ chamber containing two glass micropipettes filled with physiological salt solution (PSS) composed of (in mM) 110 NaCl, 5.0 KCl, 2.5 CaCl<sub>2</sub>, 1.0 MgSO<sub>4</sub>, 1.0 KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 5.5 glucose and 24.0 NaHCO<sub>3</sub> equilibrated with a gas mixture of 10% O<sub>2</sub>-5% CO<sub>2</sub> balanced with nitrogen, at pH 7.4. Both perfusate and bath solutions were continuously saturated with this gas mixture to mimic in vivo level of pO<sub>2</sub>. Vessels were cannulated at both ends and micropipettes were connected with silicon tubing to adjustable PSS reservoirs. Inflow and outflow pressures were set to 80 mmHg and measured by pressure servo control system (Living System Instrumentation). Temperature was set at 37°C by a temperature controller (*YSI Tele Thermometer*). The internal diameters at the midpoint of the isolated arterioles were measured by videomicroscopy with a microangiometer (Texas A&M University System, College Station, TX 77843). Changes in arteriolar diameter and intraluminal pressure were continuously recorded with a chart recorder and in digital form with PowerLab system

(ADInstruments Ltd, Castle Hill, Australia) connected to a computer and analysed with PowerLab and Sigma Plot software. Perfusate flow was measured with a ball flow meter (Omega, Stamford, CT)<sup>132</sup> (**Figure 5**).



Figure 5. Experimental setup: videomicroscopic system for in vitro experiments on isolated gracilis vessels. PM: pressure meter

#### **3.3. EFFECT OF ADMA ON BASAL ARTERIOLAR DIAMETER**

During 1 hour equilibration period the vessel was allowed to reach stable active diameter in the presence of 80 mmHg perfusion pressure. To exclude the potential contribution of prostaglandins, experiments made on the arterioles were performed in the presence of indomethacin  $(2.5 \times 10^{-5} \text{ mol/L})$ . The basal arteriolar diameter was measured as a function of time after the administration of ADMA. ADMA-induced change in basal diameter was also assessed in the presence of apocynin, oxypurinol, quinapril or in the absence of the endothelium. The endothelium of the arteriole was removed by perfusion of air for ~1 min at a low perfusion pressure.<sup>226</sup> The arteriole was then perfused with PSS to clear the debris. The intraluminal pressure was then raised to 80 mmHg for ~15 min to reestablish a stable arteriolar tone. The efficacy of endothelial denudation was ascertained by a single dose  $(10^{-7} \text{ mol/L})$  of acetylcholine. Also, to demonstrate the effect of superoxide on basal arteriolar diameter, arterioles were incubated with pyrogallol  $(10^{-8}-10^{-6} \text{ mol/l})$ , for 20 min), which is known to generate superoxide,<sup>4, 227</sup> in the presence or absence of SOD.

#### 3.4. EFFECT OF ADMA ON PRESSURE-INDUCED ARTERIOLAR RESPONSES

Basal arteriolar tone was established at 80 mmHg. Changes in diameter of arterioles in response to stepwise increases in intraluminal pressure from 20 to 120 mmHg were then measured before and after ADMA treatment. Each pressure step was maintained for 5–10 min to allow the vessel to reach a steady-state diameter. To obtain passive diameters, arterioles were exposed to  $Ca^{2+}$ -free PSS containing EGTA (10<sup>-3</sup> mol/L) and SNP (10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L), and pressure-induced responses were reassessed.

# 3.5. EFFECT OF ADMA ON FLOW-INDUCED ARTERIOLAR RESPONSES

In the next series of experiments changes in diameter of arterioles were obtained in response to step increases in intraluminal flow (from 0 to 20  $\mu$ L/min, in 5  $\mu$ L/min steps) at constant intravascular pressure (80 mmHg) and in the presence of

indomethacin as well.<sup>226</sup> Each flow rate was maintained for 5 to 10 minutes to allow the vessel to reach a steady-state diameter. First, flow-induced changes in arteriolar diameter were measured in control conditions. Then, arterioles were incubated with ADMA  $(10^{-4} \text{ mol/L})$  for 30 minutes. After incubation arteriolar responses to step increases in intraluminal flow were obtained again in the continuous presence of ADMA in the absence or presence of 120 U/mL superoxide dismutase (SOD) and 80 U/mL catalase (CAT) (a method that was shown to effectively scavenge superoxide <sup>49,</sup> <sup>228</sup>) or nitric oxide (NO) synthase inhibitor  $N^{\omega}$ -nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME,  $10^{-4}$  mol/L for 30 min) to assess the role of reactive oxygen species and NO contribution in flow-induced responses. Then, changes in arteriolar diameter to flow were obtained in the continuous presence of ADMA in the absence or presence of Larginine  $(5 \times 10^{-4} \text{ mol/L}, \text{ for 30 min})$ . In other experiments, in the presence of ADMA apocynin  $(3 \times 10^{-4} \text{ mol/L})$ , an inhibitor of NAD(P)H oxidases<sup>173, 229</sup> or xanthine oxidase inhibitor<sup>211, 228</sup> oxypurinol, (10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L) or quinapril (10<sup>-5</sup> mol/L), an inhibitor of angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) or losartan (10<sup>-5</sup> mol/L), an angiotensin type 1 (AT<sub>1</sub>) receptor blocker was administered and flow-induced responses were obtained.

# 3.6. EFFECT OF ADMA ON AGONIST-INDUCED ARTERIOLAR RESPONSES

In these series of experiments, responses of the arterioles to increasing concentrations of acetylcholine (ACh,  $10^{-8}$ –3×10<sup>-7</sup> mol/L), and the NO donor sodium nitroprusside (SNP,  $10^{-9}$ – $10^{-6}$  mol/L) were obtained first under control conditions. Then arterioles were incubated with ADMA for 30 min, and then vasomotor responses of arterioles were obtained again in the continuous presence of ADMA. In the presence of ADMA the effect of the free-radical scavengers superoxide dismutase, SOD (120 U/mL) on vasomotor responses of arterioles were assessed. In other experiments arterioles were incubated with pyrogallol ( $10^{-6}$  mol/l, for 10 min) and agonist-induced responses were obtained in the presence of pyrogallol in the absence or presence of SOD (120 U/ml) or CAT (80 U/ml).

# **3.7.** Assessment of vascular superoxide production in the presence of ADMA

Superoxide production was assessed in arterial samples by the dihydroethidium (DHE) fluorescence and lucigenin-enhanced chemiluminescence method. DHE is a cell-permeable compound that can undergo a two-electron oxidation to form the DNA-binding fluorophore ethidium bromide (EB).<sup>230</sup> The reaction is relatively specific for superoxide with minimal oxidation induced by H2O2 or hypochlorus acid.<sup>231</sup> Femoral arteries were removed from rats and were immersed in PSS or 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L ADMA-containing PSS or 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L ADMA and 3×10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L apocynincontaining PSS or 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L ADMA and 10<sup>-5</sup> mol/L guinapril-containing PSS or 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L ADMA and 10<sup>-5</sup> mol/L losartan-containing PSS for 30 min. Then DHE (5×10<sup>-6</sup> mol/L) was added to the vials and incubated for a further 10 min. After the incubation period, arteries were washed out with ice-cold PSS and immersed in an embedding medium. Frozen sections of femoral arteries were visualized by a digital camera attached to a fluorescence microscope. Intensity of EB fluorescence of the arteriolar wall was measured and quantified by Image J software. Relative EB fluorescence intensity was counted by extracting the intensity of the background from a standard size of the arterial wall. Measurement was repeated five times and relative intensity of EB fluorescence was presented as percentage of control.

In lucigenin chemiluminescence method, as described previously,<sup>132, 232</sup> in to asses the production of ROS we used small femoral arteries of rats, which provided sufficient amount of tissue and signal. Arteries were removed from the rats (n=8), cleared of connective tissue, immersed in PSS or 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L ADMA containing PSS in the presence or absence of NO donor sodium nitroprusside (SNP) or the angiotensin type 1 receptor blocker, telmisartan and were oxygenated and incubated for 30 min at 37°C. Then arteries were placed in scintillation vials containing HEPES-buffered (10<sup>-6</sup> mol/L; pH 7.4) PSS solution, and lucigenin (10<sup>-6</sup> mol/L, Calbiochem) chemiluminescence was measured in a liquid scintillation counter (Beckman LS-6000IC) as we used and described previously.<sup>132, 232</sup> Scintillation counts were obtained 20 min after addition of vessels, and background-corrected values were expressed and the values were normalized to the weight of vessels.

#### 3.8. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS OF DATA

Peak constrictions of arterioles in response to ADMA are expressed as a percentage of the baseline diameter at an intraluminal pressure of 80 mmHg and plotted as a function of time. Peak dilations of arterioles are expressed as changes in arteriolar diameter as a percentage of the maximal dilation of the vessel, defined as the difference of the passive diameter (at 80 mmHg intraluminal pressure in a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free physiological salt solution containing 10<sup>-3</sup> mol/L EGTA and 10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L sodium nitroprusside) and the initial basal diameter of the arterioles (at 0 flow condition, at 80 mmHg). Statistical analyses were performed by 2-way ANOVA for repeated measures followed by the Tukey's posthoc test or Student's *t* test, as appropriate. *P*<0.05 was considered statistically significant. All of the data are expressed as mean±SE.
## 4. RESULTS

#### 4.1. EFFECT OF ADMA ON BASAL ARTERIOLAR DIAMETER

Isolated gracilis muscle arterioles developed an active tone in response to the presence of intraluminal pressure of 80 mmHg, without the use of any vasoactive agent (active diameter:  $153\pm4 \mu m$  vs. passive diameter:  $235\pm3 \mu m$ ; P<0.05). Summary data show that, in control conditions, ADMA elicited a significant decrease in the basal diameter of isolated gracilis muscle arteriole as a function of time. The maximum decrease in diameter occurred at ~15 minutes ( $11 \pm 1 \%$ ) (**Figure 6**). Compared to control, the basal arteriolar diameters were significantly different in the presence of ADMA (control:  $153\pm4 \mu m$  vs. ADMA:  $132+-10 \mu m$ ). The presence of apocynin, quinapril or endothelium removal abolished the constrictor effect of ADMA on basal diameter (**Figure 6**). The previous incubation with oxypurinol did not eliminate the constrictor effect of ADMA on basal diameter (**Figure 7A**).



**Figure 6.** Summary data show the effect of ADMA ( $10^{-6}$  mol/L) on the basal diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions (n=16) and after removing endothelium (e-). Also shown is the effect of ADMA in the presence of NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin or the ACE inhibitor quinapril. Data are mean±SEM; \*P < 0.05 vs. control.

Increasing doses of pyrogallol elicited significant decreases in arteriolar diameter (maximum  $24\pm6\%$  at  $10^{-6}$  mol/L), which was prevented by SOD/CAT (**Figure 7B**).



**Figure 7 A**, Summary data show the effect of ADMA (10-4 mol/L) on the basal diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions and in the presence of xanthine oxidase inhibitor oxypurinol or NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin (n=6, respectively). **B**, Effect of superoxide generator pyrogallol on the basal diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions and in the presence of SOD and CAT. Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control.

# 4.2. EFFECT OF ADMA ON PRESSURE-INDUCED ARTERIOLAR RESPONSES

There were significant differences between the active arteriolar diameters in control and ADMA-treated arterioles skeletal muscle arterioles isolated from rats (156+-6 and 132+-10, respectively) developed to 80-mmHg intraluminal pressure (**Figure 8A**). Also, there was significant difference in the calculated myogenic tone (**Figure 8B**) developed to stepwise increases in intraluminal pressure from 20 to 110 mmHg in the two groups.



**Figure 8 A,** Changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in response to step increases (from 20 to 110 mmHg) in intraluminal pressure in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA and in the absence of extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup>. **B**, Calculated myogenic tone of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA and in the absence of extracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> in response to step increases in intraluminal pressure. Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control.

## 4.3. EFFECT OF ADMA ON AGONIST-INDUCED ARTERIOLAR RESPONSES

After incubation with ADMA arteriolar dilations in response to cumulative doses of acetylcholine (ACh) were decreased compared with those vessels incubated without ADMA, but it didn't reach significant level (**Figure 9A**). On the other hand, responses to the higher concentrations of NO donor SNP were significantly reduced after ADMA treatment, which were partially restored in the additional presence of SOD and CAT ( $10^{-6}$  mol/L SNP in ADMA-treated arterioles from  $33\pm3\%$  to  $61\pm9\%$ ; P<0.05; **Figure 9B**).

In similar conditions, arteriolar dilation to ACh and SNP were also measured in the presence of pyrogallol, to reveal possible effect of ROS. Responses to acetylcholine were not different from the control conditions (**Figure 10A**), but SNPinduced dilation decreased, which were partially restored in the additional presence of SOD and CAT ( $10^{-6}$  mol/L SNP in pyrogallol-treated arterioles from 29±8% to  $51\pm8\%$ ; P<0.05; **Figure 10B**)



**Figure 9 A**, Summary data show the effect of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA,  $10^{-4}$  mol/L) on acetylcholine (ACh)-induced dilations of skeletal muscle arterioles (n=6). **B**, Nitric oxide (NO) donor sodium nitroprusside (SNP)-induced dilations (n=6) in absence or presence of ADMA and SOD/CAT (n=6). Data are mean ± SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control.



Figure 10 A, Summary data show the effect of pyrogallol, a known superoxide donor (pyrogallol,  $10^{-6}$  mol/L) on acetylcholine (ACh)-induced dilations of skeletal muscle arterioles (n=6). B, Nitric oxide (NO) donor sodium nitroprusside (SNP)-induced dilations (n=6) in absence or presence of ADMA and SOD/CAT (n=6). Data are mean ± SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control.

#### 4.4. EFFECT OF ADMA ON FLOW-INDUCED ARTERIOLAR RESPONSES

Original records of diameter as a function of time shows that in control conditions step increases in intraluminal flow (5, 10, 15, and 20  $\mu$ L/min) elicited substantial dilations of an isolated arteriole. After returning flow to zero, the diameter of arteriole returned to the control level. However, in the presence of ADMA (10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L) step increases in flow did not elicit dilations (maximum from 31 ± 2% to 3 ± 1%; **Figures 11A and 11B**). Flow-induced dilations were restored to the control level by the presence of SOD/CAT, and the restored dilations were abolished by the presence of L-NAME (maximum from 3 ± 1% to 28±2% and 1±1%; **Figure 11A**). However, the dilations to increases in flow in the presence of L-arginine and ADMA were not significantly different from the ADMA-treated arterioles (Figure **11B**).



**Figure 11 A,** Flow-induced changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA, in the presence and absence of SOD/CAT and after administration of nitric oxide synthase inhibitor L-NAME (n=9). **B**, Flow-induced changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA and ADMA plus L-Arginine ( $5 \times 10^{-4}$  mol/L, n=8,8,8; respectively). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control.



**Figure 12.** Flow-induced changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA and ADMA plus xanthine oxidase inhibitor oxypurinol and ADMA plus oxypurinol plus the NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin and ADMA plus apocynin (n=6,6,8; respectively). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM.



**Figure 13.** Original records showing changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions and in the presence of ADMA, in the presence and absence of NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin

Also, summary data (Figure 12) and original records (Figure 13) show that the presence of apocynin significantly restored dilations to increases in flow in ADMA-treated arterioles (maximum from  $4 \pm 1\%$  to  $25 \pm 3\%$ ), the magnitude of which reached the control levels (control, maximum  $28 \pm 2\%$ ). We have also found that the presence of oxypurinol did not change the flow-induced dilations in the presence of ADMA, whereas additional administration of apocynin restored dilations to flow (Figure 12).

In other experiments, we have found that presence of quinapril or losartan also restored flow-induced dilations to the control level (maximum  $32 \pm 2\%$  and  $23\pm2\%$ , respectively; Figures 14A and 14B).



**Figure 14 A,** Flow-induced changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions and in the presence of ADMA, in the presence and absence of angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitor quinapril (n=8). **B,** Flow-induced changes in diameter of skeletal muscle arterioles in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA, in the presence and absence of angiotensin type 1 (AT<sub>1</sub>) receptor blocker losartan (n=6). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05

# 4.5. Assessment of vascular superoxide production in the presence of ADMA

Representative fluorescent photomicrographs of EB fluorescence in control and ADMA- incubated arterial sections (**Figure 15A**) indicate an increased EB fluorescence in the smooth muscle in ADMA- incubated vessels as compared with the control (the enhanced autofluorescence of lamina elastica interna can also be seen). Simultaneous incubation of ADMA with apocynin decreased the fluorescence in the

arterial wall. Summary data show (**Figure 15B**) that EB staining was significantly higher in vessels incubated with ADMA as compared with the control, whereas in the simultaneous presence of ADMA and apocynin, quinapril, or losartan arterial fluorescence intensity was significantly decreased, close to the control levels.

Summarized data show that ADMA elicited an enhanced lucigenin chemiluminescence in arteries, which was significantly inhibited by pre-incubation of the vessels with the NO donor, SNP or the angiotensin type 1 receptor blocker, telmisartan (**Figure 16**).



**Figure 15 A,** Ethidium bromide (EB) fluorescence in the smooth muscle of sections of small branches of isolated rat femoral artery in control conditions, in the presence of ADMA ( $10^{-4}$  mol/L), in the presence of NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin. **B**, Summary data of EB fluorescence are presented as percent change from control of sections of small branches of isolated femoral artery in the presence of ADMA ( $10^{-4}$  mol/L), in the presence or absence of NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin, the angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACEI) inhibitor quinapril or the angiotensin type 1 (AT<sub>1</sub>) receptor blocker losartan (ARB) (n=4). Data are mean ± SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control; #P < 0.05 vs. ADMA-treated group.



**Figure 16,** Summary data of lucigenin chemiluminescence to detect superoxide anion production in arteries treated with ADMA (10-4 mol/L) before and after incubation with NO donor sodium nitroprusside (SNP) or angiotensin type 1 receptor blocker telmisartan (ARB) (n=8). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control, #P < 0.05 vs. ADMA treated arterioles

# **5. DISCUSSION**

The novel findings of the present studies are that, ADMA in gracilis arterioles isolated from rats,

1) reduced the basal diameter, which was reversed by apocynin and ACE inhibitor quinapril and was unaffected by oxypurinol,

2) inhibited flow/shear stress-induced dilations, which were not restored by Larginine or xanthine oxidase inhibitor, oxypurinol, but were restored by the scavenger of reactive oxygen species superoxide dismutase and catalase or the NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin, ACE inhibitor or  $AT_1$  receptor blocker, and

3) elicited vascular oxidative stress (indicated by increased EB fluorescence) which were normalized by SOD, apocynin, ACE inhibitor, or  $AT_1$  receptor blocker and enhanced lucigenin chemiluminescence, which was inhibited by SNP and the  $AT_1$  receptor blocker.

Our findings support the presence of novel mechanisms, responsible for the effects of ADMA on the vasomotor function of microvessels and as such, they can have important consequences on our understanding of microvascular regulation.

# L-arginine, ADMA and NOS function

It has been shown that L-arginine is the substrate of NOS and that methylated Larginines, such as N<sup> $\omega$ </sup>-nitro-L-arginine, N<sup> $\omega$ </sup>-monomethyl-L-arginine, and N<sup> $\omega$ </sup>-nitro-Larginine-methyl-ester, inhibit NOS, with the consequent elimination of NO-mediated dilations of vessels.<sup>42, 233</sup> These forms of methylated L-arginine, however, are not readily available in vivo. Methylations of L-arginine in proteins, however, do occur in vivo, which then released from proteins during proteolysis.<sup>234</sup> ADMA is one of the most important endogenously produced methylated L-arginines.<sup>72</sup> Although in vitro biochemical studies demonstrated that ADMA reduces NO production and likely enhances superoxide production via "uncoupling of NOS activity" in endothelial cells.<sup>221</sup>There are, however, effects of ADMA seemingly unrelated to NOS, which have not yet been clarified. For example, Suda and associates have found in wild-type and endothelial NOS-knockout mice that long-term treatment with ADMA induced coronary microvascular lesions.<sup>121</sup> These changes were not because of the developed hypertension and were not antagonized by administration of L-arginine. Also, increased superoxide production in monocytes, epithelial, endothelial and even in cardiac cells were reported after ADMA incubation<sup>163, 221-225</sup>, yet the mechanisms responsible for the enhanced superoxide production by ADMA remain unclear. However, the mechanisms responsible for the enhanced superoxide production by ADMA remain unclear. Previous studies also reported an increased NAD(P)H oxidase activity in most peripheral vascular beds of animals with various forms of hypertension,136-186 diabetes,235-237 or hyperhomocysteinaemia.238 Interestingly, in these human diseases, the serum levels of methylated L-arginines, such as ADMA are increased.<sup>106, 107, 239, 240</sup> Thus, it was logical to hypothesize that the presence of ADMA, in addition to inhibiting NOS, may leads to increased release of superoxide, which is due to activation of NAD(P)H oxidase. Because Ang II is a known activator of NADP(H) oxidase the potential role of RAS in ADMA induced arteriolar

dysfunction could be hypothesized as well. To test these hypotheses, we have used isolated gracilis arterioles to elucidate the effect of ADMA on NO-mediated dilator responses elicited by increasing flow/wall shear stress. Previous studies showed that, in gracilis arterioles, increases in intraluminal flow elicit the release of prostaglandins in addition to NO.<sup>226</sup> In addition, in certain conditions, cyclooxygenases produce reactive oxygen species. Thus, to exclude the potential contribution of these pathways, which may interfere with the interpretation of results, we performed our experiments in the presence of indomethacin an inhibitor of cyclooxygenases involved in the production of prostaglandins.

The normal concentration of ADMA in plasma is in the range of  $0.355\pm0.066$  $\mu$ M<sup>241</sup>, which however, could be much higher intracellularly, where it is produced, and then - in part - is transported to the plasma.<sup>79</sup> ADMA becomes elevated in diseases associated with oxidative stress, as well as nitrosative stress because these conditions decrease the activity of the ADMA demethylating enzyme, dimethylarginine dymethylaminohydrolase (DDAH).<sup>242</sup> In rats, intravenous administration of homocysteine (10 mg/kg/day for 4 weeks) increased serum ADMA level (from 1 to 2  $\mu$ mol/L) <sup>243</sup>, whereas in rats with Type 2 diabetes the level of ADMA significantly increases from the control 0.5 µmol/L to 1.5 µmol/L as the disease progresses <sup>240</sup>. In subjects with high body mass index (BMI  $\geq 26$  kg/m<sup>2</sup>) the plasma concentration of ADMA is significantly higher (1.44 compared to 1.31  $\mu$ mol/L) than in subjects with low BMI (<26 kg/m<sup>2</sup>), whereas the L-arginine/ADMA ratio is lower (obese: 66 vs. lean: 89). Also, several studies have shown that plasma concentration of ADMA is significantly higher in smokers as compared with non smokers.<sup>244</sup>

Recent studies measuring intracellular levels of ADMA in red blood cells showed that it ranges between 40.61±7.15  $\mu$ M.<sup>245</sup> Importantly, a 5-fold increase in methylarginine concentration has been shown in endothelial cells when they were exposed to methylarginines added to culture medium.<sup>246</sup> This level of methylarginines is probably attributable to the arginine transport system referred to as the Y+ transporter.<sup>247</sup> In human endothelial cells the  $K_m$  for transport of methylated Larginines is around 70  $\mu$ M and the  $V_{max}$  is in the range of 2  $\mu$ mol/mg protein/min.<sup>248</sup> It is likely however, that in the intracellular environment ADMA compartmentalizes

reaching high concentrations in localized regions and that removal of ADMA might also be a slow process. Collectively, one can logically assume that ADMA levels can reach high intracellular concentrations under certain pathologic conditions.<sup>84, 248</sup> These concentrations of ADMA can inhibit NOS and can elicit superoxide production resulting in the consequent pathologic regulation of vascular tone.<sup>97, 249</sup> Thus present experiments were performed in the presence of 10<sup>-4</sup> M concentrations of ADMA to mimic potential intracellular conditions and also to be comparable to the findings of other studies using other methylated L-arginine in this concentration.

## ADMA activates NAD(P)H oxidase in arterioles and elicits oxidative stress

First, we confirmed our previous finding that ADMA elicits significant constriction of arterioles (Figure 6 and 7A). Similarly, pyrogallol, known to produce superoxide elicited significant constrictions (Figure 7B). This constriction was prevented by previous incubation of arterioles with superoxide dismutase and catalase, suggesting that the decrease in the diameter of arterioles was due to increased oxidative stress. NAD(P)H oxidase has been shown to be a key oxidative enzymes involved in many diseases associated with arteriolar dysfunction.136, 173, 186 Thus, we have used apocynin, know to inhibit NAD(P)H oxidase.<sup>173, 229</sup> We have found that, in the presence of ADMA, apocynin restored the basal diameter of arterioles. In endothelium-denuded vessels, additional administration of ADMA did not elicit a reduction in the diameter of arterioles. Furthermore, these constrictions were not prevented by prior incubation of xanthin oxidase inhibitor<sup>211, 228</sup> oxypurinol (**Figure** 7A). Collectively these findings suggest that the decrease in diameter of arterioles was due to increased levels of superoxide interfering with NO, but which itself could be a vasoconstrictor agent and that ROS is produced by NAD(P)H oxidase rather than xanthin oxidase.<sup>136, 173, 186</sup>

As mentioned above, biochemical studies utilizing the purified enzyme showed that eNOS may become "uncoupled" in the absence of the NOS substrate L-arginine when electrons flowing from the reductase domain to the oxygenase domain are diverted to molecular oxygen rather than to L-arginine resulting in production of superoxide rather than NO.<sup>250</sup> Previous studies have provided evidence that L-

arginine is the precursor of the formation of nitric oxide and supplementation of Larginine optimizes the formation of NO.<sup>71</sup> In case of eNOS "uncoupling" the excess formation of superoxide by NOS can be prevented by L-arginine.<sup>71</sup> However, in the present vascular experiments, in which several other enzymes and cellular organs are present L-arginine did not restore flow-induced dilations in the ADMA-treated arterioles (**Figure 11B**).

These findings are supported by a recent report, that ADMA significantly impaired glucose utilization, induced ROS and TNF-alpha production in adipocytes, whereas L-arginine increased NO, but failed to reduce the effects of ADMA.<sup>251</sup> We interpret these findings to mean that the primary effect of ADMA may not (only) relate to eNOS. That is, in the presence of ADMA NO is still produced by eNOS and ROS are not produced by eNOS.

More recently, Korandji and colleagues<sup>252</sup> have found that 2 weeks of high fructose diet increased plasma levels of ADMA and increased vascular oxidative stress markers and later an increased NAD(P)H oxidase activity could be detected.

Thus, it seems that the primary action of ADMA, (in addition to the potential inhibition of NOS, if any) is the activation of an oxidative pathway. Once ROS, such as superoxide anion is produced it chemically interferes with NO (likely producing peroxynitrite), which then results in the reduction of NO bioavailability and thus, reduction of flow dependent dilation. Indeed, we found that scavenger of ROS (SOD plus CAT) and NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin restored flow-induced dilation (**Figure 11-13**) in the presence of ADMA supporting our ideas. Furthermore, the NOS inhibitor L-NAME abolished the "SOD/CAT restored" flow-induced dilation in the presence of ADMA. We interpret these findings to mean that the primary effect of ADMA is an increased production of reactive oxygen species, which then interferes with NO released by NOS and, thus, dilation. The findings that presence of xanthin oxidase inhibitor oxypurinol did not change the flow-induced dilations in the presence of ADMA, whereas additional administration of apocynin restored dilations to flow (**Figure 12**), suggest that the primary source of superoxide in the presence of ADMA is likely to be NAD(P)H oxidase.

## ADMA Enhances Myogenic Tone

Microvessels respond to an increase or decrease in transmural pressure by constriction and dilation, respectively. Because vascular resistance is influenced by myogenic reactivity and enhanced myogenic tone could adversely affect vasodilator function of arterioles, in the present study, responses to increases in intraluminal pressure were obtained arterioles of skeletal muscle. There were significant differences between the active arteriolar diameters in control and ADMA-treated arterioles and between the calculated myogenic tone developed to stepwise increases in intraluminal pressure in the two groups (**Figure 8A and 8B**). These findings indicate that in the diseases with the elevated levels of ADMA enhanced myogenic tone can be responsible for the impaired vasomotor function.

# ADMA and Superoxide effect NO Donor Induced Dilations Similarly

To further test the hypothesis that ADMA act via superoxide we have used the NO donor, SNP<sup>42, 53</sup> to elicit dilations of isolated gracilis arterioles. We have found that ADMA and ROS producer pyrogallol significantly reduced the NO donor, SNP-induced arteriolar dilations, which were restored by SOD/CAT (**Figure 9B and 10B**), suggesting that increased level of ROS in the presence of ADMA or pyrogallol interfered with the NO released from SNP is responsible for the reduced dilations.

Endothelium plays an important role in maintaining vascular homeostasis by synthesizing and releasing several mediators of vasodilation, which include PGI<sub>2</sub>, NO, and EDHF. ACh elicited endothelium-dependent relaxation in the presence of inhibitors of nitric oxide synthase and cyclooxygenase in many types of vessels. In gracilis muscle arterioles ACh-evoked relaxation appears to be mainly mediated by EDHF.<sup>253, 254</sup> First, we have found that endothelium-dependent vasodilator ACh did not change significantly dilations in the presence of ADMA compared to control conditions, as expected (**Figure 9A**). Pyrogallol had the same effect as ADMA on responses to ACh of isolated arterioles during this condition (**Figure 10A**)

Our previous findings that dilations to 8-bromo cGMP (cGMP-dependent protein kinase analog) and the calcium channel blocker nifedipine were not affected by ADMA suggest that ADMA does not affect the signaling pathways downstream from cGMP and - in general - the dilator capacity of arteriolar smooth muscle.<sup>132</sup>

#### ADMA activates renin-angiotensin system in arterioles

Several in vitro and in vivo studies have established an important role for angiotensin II in the activation of NAD(P)H oxidase leading to oxidative stress.<sup>136, 137, 186</sup> Also, previous studies proposed a potential interaction between ADMA and the RAS.<sup>161, 163</sup>

Thus, we hypothesized that the arteriolar RAS is involved in the ADMA-induced oxidative stress. Indeed, we have found that the ACE inhibitor quinapril restored flow-induced dilations in arterioles in the presence of ADMA (**Figure 14A**) and also inhibited a reduction of diameter by ADMA (**Figure 6**). In addition, we have also found that the AT<sub>1</sub>R blocker losartan restored flow-mediated dilation of arterioles in the presence of ADMA (**Figure 5**). Collectively, it seems that ADMA, via as yet unknown mechanism(s), activates the microvascular RAS,<sup>255</sup> which leads to an increased level of Ang II in the microvascular wall, and AT<sub>1</sub> receptors are involved in the ADMA-angiotensin II pathway producing reactive oxygen species.

The relationship between ADMA and local RAS may also present in chronic conditions, as shown by Hasegawa et al<sup>163</sup> that long-term ADMA administration caused upregulation of local ACE and increased wall:lumen ratio and perivascular fibrosis in coronary microvessels in wild-type mice. Also, overexpression of dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase-2, an ADMA degrading enzyme, in transgenic mice prevented the development of ADMA-induced microvascular lesions and upregulation of ACE.<sup>163</sup> Suda and colleagues<sup>121</sup> also suggested a role for the upregulation of local ACE and increased oxidative stress in the long-term vascular effects of ADMA in vivo.

#### ADMA induces oxidative stress via activating vascular renin-angiotensin system

To provide further evidence for the idea that ADMA induces vascular oxidative stress and that NAD(P)H oxidase and RAS contribute to these processes, we have investigated the effect of ADMA on EB fluorescence and on lucigenin-enhanced chemiluminescence, indicators of oxidative stress, in sections of small branches of femoral artery. We have found that ADMA increased vascular smooth muscle DHE fluorescence (**Figure 15A** and **15B**),<sup>256</sup> which was significantly reduced toward control levels in the presence of apocynin, quinapril, or losartan. Furthermore, we have also found that ADMA enhanced lucigenin chemiluminescence (**Figure 16**) which was inhibited by the prior incubation with the NO donor, SNP or the  $AT_1R$  blocker, telmisartan.

These findings support the hypothesis that the renin-angiotensin system in the arteriolar wall is involved in the ADMA-induced oxidative stress. Indeed, it seems that there is a complex relationship between ADMA and the tissue renin angiotensin system. In our study and observation made by others<sup>163</sup> found that ADMA – in addition to affecting AT<sub>1</sub> receptor - upregulates the ACE expression in endothelial cells. Then the increased level of Ang II and AT<sub>1</sub>R activates NAD(P)H oxidase and subsequently generates ROS,<sup>257</sup> which interferes with NO released in response to agonists or flow. Recently, Chen and associates<sup>223</sup> found that ADMA in HUVECs increased ROS formation - in part - reduced NO formation, both of which could be restored by losartan. Another group<sup>258</sup> have found that in bovine retinal capillary endothelial cells that ADMA increased intracellular ROS generation, which was markedly inhibited by the angiotensin II receptor-blocker telmisartan, the angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor benazepril, the reduced form of NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor diphenyliodonium (DPI), or the antioxidant and free-radical scavenger N-acetyl-l-cysteine.<sup>258</sup>

Moreover, because ROS is reported to inhibit dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase (DDAH), an enzyme which degrades ADMA,<sup>242</sup> Ang II could elevate ADMA production.<sup>259</sup> Furthermore Ang II increases ADMA production in HUVECs.<sup>223</sup> Thus these pathophysiological mechanisms seem to provide a self-amplifying feedback process keeping ADMA level high and NO level low.

In the present experiments we aimed to investigate the short term, vasomotor effects of ADMA, thus, changes observed were unlikely due to the upregulation of various genes or protein synthesis. Nevertheless, it is likely that the chronic presence of elevated levels of ADMA upregulates several enzymes of microvascular RAS, such as expression of ACE protein, AT<sub>1</sub>R and others. This idea is supported by studies of Hasegawa and their co-workers<sup>163</sup> showing that the chronic presence of ADMA enhanced the p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase activity in human coronary artery endothelial cells, which may provide a link between ADMA and RAS, because ACE

protein expression has been show to be regulated by various mechanisms, including p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase.<sup>260</sup> Nevertheless, further studies are needed to elucidate the exact mechanism of action by which ADMA activates RAS in the arteriolar wall.

Because of the data obtained in our studies and those of others it is clear that the mechanisms of actions of ADMA are still not yet clarified. Thus we believe that referring to ADMA only as an endogenous inhibitor of NOS is an oversimplified view. Thus it is important to further explore the mechanisms by which ADMA exerts its deleterious effects on various functions of vascular tissues.

In conclusion, our findings suggest that elevated levels of ADMA by activating RAS in the wall of microvessels elicits increased production of Ang II, which by activating NAD(P)H oxidase results in an increased production of reactive oxygen species. Increased oxidative stress reduces the bioavailability of NO and agonists and flow/shear stress-induced dilations mediated by NO (**Figure 17**), both of which favor the development of increased peripheral resistance.



**Figure 17.** Proposed mechanisms, by which ADMA induces enhanced oxidative stress and vasomotor dysfunction of arterioles. Elevated levels of ADMA activate the renin-angiotensin system in the arteriolar wall, leading to increased production of angiotensin II, which then activates NAD(P)H oxidase. The consequent increased level of reactive oxygen species interferes with the bioavailability of nitric oxide donors and NO released to increases in flow/shear stress, resulting in diminished NO donor dilation, inhibition of flow-induced dilation and enhanced arteriolar tone both of which favoring the development of increased peripheral resistance. NO: nitric oxide; eNOS: endothelial nitric oxide synthase; L-NAME: N<sup>ω</sup>-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester, inhibitor of nitric oxide synthase SNP: NO donor sodium nitroprusside; ADMA: asymmetric dimethylarginine; O2-: superoxide; SOD/CAT: superoxide dismutase/catalase, scavenger of reactive oxygen species; apocynin: proposed inhibitor of NAD(P)H oxidase; pyrogallol, a known superoxide donor; oxypurinol: inhibitor of xanthine oxidase; Ang I: angiotensin I; Ang II: angiotensin II; AT<sub>1</sub>-R: angiotensin type I receptor; ACEI: angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitor; ARB: angiotensin type 1 receptor blocker.

The present study provide evidence for the idea that ADMA, which levels are elevated in many cardiovascular diseases, activates microvascular RAS leading to the increased production of reactive oxygen species and dysfunction of the vasomotor regulation of resistance arterioles. This is a newly discovered mechanism, because previously it was thought the ADMA - a methylated form of the nitric oxide synthase substrate L-arginine – exerts its action only via inhibiting NOS. More importantly however, these findings may explain some of the beneficial, pleiotropic effects of AT<sub>1</sub>R blockers. This is especially interesting because elevated levels of ADMA may not only affect vasomotor, but other functions of tissues, as well. Among others, function<sup>261</sup> ADMA affects pancreatic beta-cell and serum cholesterol concentrations<sup>262</sup> both are promoting the development of metabolic syndrome. Interestingly, ADMA is produced in relatively high concentrations in the brain.<sup>126</sup> Topical application of ADMA significantly constricted the basilar artery in anesthetized rats using cranial windows, suggesting special role in modulation of cerebral vascular tone under resting conditions and in response to vasoactive stimuli.126

# The Pathophysiological and Clinical Importance of Methylation

It seems that there are interesting links between ADMA and homocystein metabolism and vascular actions. Like many other cardiovascular risk factors, hyperhomocysteinemia (HHcy) produces endothelial dysfunction due to impaired bioavailability of NO. The molecular mechanisms responsible for decreased NO bioavailability in HHcy are incompletely understood, but emerging evidence suggests that ADMA may be a key mediator. Several animal and clinical studies have demonstrated a strong association between plasma total homocysteine, plasma ADMA, and endothelial dysfunction. Again, it is important to emphasize that homocysteine and ADMA are produced intracellularly, where their concetrations are higher than in the plasma. HHcy has been shown to impair the endothelial function of arterial vessels and promote thrombosis. Previous studies have suggested an important relation between elevated levels of plasma homocysteine and venous diseases, such as venous thromboembolism<sup>196</sup> in the lungs,<sup>263</sup> brain,<sup>264</sup> portal and splenic circulation, in the central retinal vein<sup>265-267</sup> Also, there are important links between our previous and present studies on HHCy and ADMA. Our previous studies in skeletal muscle arterioles isolated from HHcy rats showed that increases in flow-induced constrictions, instead of dilations, which were due to the altered function of endothelium, including the impaired bioavailability of NO, the elevated synthesis of

TxA<sub>2</sub> and reactive oxygen species.<sup>211, 268</sup> Thus, it was logical to assume that HHcy affects - not only the arterial, but also the venous side of circulation. Thus we aimed to elucidate the effects of HHcy on venular vessels known to provide a large endothelial surface area of the circulation and thus responsible for the release of numerous factors that are involved, not only in the maintenance of rheological properties of blood, but also in the regulation of resistance of venous circulation.

Changes in diameter of isolated gracilis muscle venules (diameter: ~250 µm at 10 mmHg) of control and HHcy rats (induced by methionine diet for 5 weeks) to increases in intraluminal flow were measured. We have confirmed that increases in flow elicit dilations of venules isolated from control animals (at max.:  $14\pm1$  %), which were augmented by the presence of SQ 29,548 TP receptor blocker (Figure 18) <sup>269</sup> showing that the amount of dilator factors released overcome the constrictor effect of TxA<sub>2</sub>. The finding that increases in intraluminal flow resulted - instead of dilations - in substantial constrictions (at max.: -24±4 %) in venules isolated from HHcy rats (Figure 18), which were then converted to dilations in the presence of TP receptor antagonist (Figure 18), suggests that increases in flow/shear stress - in addition to dilator factors - elicit a substantial release of constrictor TxA2 in skeletal muscle venules of HHcy rats. In the presence of TP receptor blockade a role for NO and dilator prostaglandin (likely PGI<sub>2</sub>/E<sub>2</sub>), could be revealed in mediating flow-induced dilations, as shown by the findings that these dilations were inhibited by L-NAME and indomethacin (Figure 19). Thus, it seems that in HHcy the dilator effects of NO and prostaglandins are overcomed by the substantial release of  $TxA_2$ 



**Figure 18.** Changes in diameter of skeletal muscle venules of control and HHcy rats as a function of intraluminal flow elicited by increasing the pressure difference between the inflow and outflow cannula, in the absence or presence of the TP receptor blocker, SQ 29,548 (n=7, 6, 6). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control, #P < 0.05 vs. HHcy venules.



**Figure 19.** Changes in diameter of control and HHcy venules to flow in the presence or absence of the TP receptor blocker, SQ 29,548, or SQ 29,548 + the nitric oxide synthase inhibitor, L-NAME + the non-specific cyclooxygenase inhibitor, indomethacin (n=7, 5). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM. \*P < 0.05 vs. control, #P < 0.05 vs. SQ 29,548 treated venules, &P < 0.05 vs. HHcy venules,  $\phi$ P < 0.05 vs. SQ 29,548 treated HHcy venules.



**Figure 20 A,** DHE-staining overlayed with DAPI-staining in saphenous veins in control (top, left), HHcy (top, right) and HHcy plus SOD plus CAT conditions (bottom, left). Blue stains: DAPI-stained nuclei, purple color: ethidium-bromide stained nuclei overlayed with DAPI, red color: ethidium-bromide staining other than nuclei. Summary data showing fluorescence intensity in control, HHcy and HHcy plus SOD/CAT conditions (bottom, right, \*P<0.05 vs. control; #P<0.05 vs. HHcy. **B**, Changes in diameter of skeletal muscle venules of HHcy rats in response to increases in flow in the presence or absence of SOD/CAT (n=7). Data are mean  $\pm$  SEM \*P<0.05 vs control, #P < 0.05 vs. HHcy venules

In previous studies in arterioles isolated from HHcy rats the increased level of ROS and their role in the adverse vascular effect of HHcy has been already demonstrated.<sup>211</sup> In vivo studies of humans and animals also supported a role of oxidative stress in the development of vascular dysfunction in HHcy, because oral administration of the antioxidant ascorbic acid prevented HHcy-induced endothelial dysfunction in both conduit and resistance vessels.<sup>270, 271</sup> Interestingly, homocysteine can elicit generation of oxygen free radicals either via autooxidation of the sulfhydryl group<sup>272</sup> or by decreasing the antioxidant mechanisms, such as glutathion-peroxidase or SOD.<sup>273</sup> On the basis of these findings and the above mentioned studies we suggest that oxidative stress plays an important role in the altered flow-induced responses in HHcy.

Correspondingly, we have found that in saphenous veins isolated from HHcy rats there was an increased oxidative stress as indicated by the elevated number of EB staining in the wall of vessels compaired to controls (**Figure 20**) and scavengers of ROS (SOD/CAT) abolished flow-induced constriction in HHcy venules (**Figure 20**).

Previous studies have shown that ROS, such as superoxide anion and  $H_2O_2$  elicit constrictions of isolated venules<sup>274</sup> primarily by activating TXA<sub>2</sub> receptors. Thus, it is possible that in venules isolated from HHcy rats – in addition to TxA<sub>2</sub> - ROS also contribute to the development of flow-induced constrictions, either directly via facilitation of constrictor prostanoid production or via decreasing the bioavailability of NO (**Figure 21**). The potential sources of ROS can be the upregulation of renin angiotensin system<sup>275, 276</sup> or arachidonic acid metabolism via cyclooxygenase, lipoxygenase<sup>277</sup> and PGH<sub>2</sub> synthase.<sup>278</sup>

The pathophysiological and clinical importance of our findings is that, in addition to changes in coagulation and anticoagulation systems,<sup>279, 280</sup> shown previously, HHcy alters the function of arteriolar and venular endothelium. Intact function of endothelium is important both in the regulation of vasomotor tone and rheological properties of blood. In HHcy, the increased release of TxA<sub>2</sub> and ROS may significantly alter the regulation of the resistance of small veins and venules. It is known that during physical activity, such as exercise venular blood flow increases substantially, which in normal conditions would increase the diameter of venular vessels<sup>281</sup> allowing the increase in venular and venous blood flow. However, in HHcy

62

the increased release of  $TxA_2$  and ROS to flow could increase the resistance of venular circulation, hence reduce venous return and may promote platelet aggregations as well.<sup>282</sup>



**Figure 21.** Proposed intracellular mechanisms responsible for flow/shear stress-induced vasomotor responses in venules isolated from rats with hyperhomocysteinemia (HHcy) and elevated level of ADMA. In control venules, dilator nitric oxide, prostaglandin  $E_2/I_2$  (PGI<sub>2</sub> and PGE<sub>2</sub>) and constrictor prostaglandins (PGH<sub>2</sub>/TxA<sub>2</sub>) are produced, eliciting dilation. In HHcy production of PGH<sub>2</sub>/TxA<sub>2</sub>, overcoming the dilator effects of prostaglandin  $I_2/E_2$  and nitric oxide, resulting in constrictions. Also, an elevated production of reactive oxygen species likely due to the upregulation of arachidonic acid metabolism and ADMA-angiotensin II-NAD(P)H oxidase- superoxide pathways may contribute to flow-induced constrictions via activating the PGH<sub>2</sub>/TXA<sub>2</sub> pathway and TP receptors and via reducing the bioavailability of NO by producing peroxynitrite (ONOO<sup>-</sup>). Peroxynitrite has also been shown to inhibit PGI<sub>2</sub> synthase further facilitating the production of TXA<sub>2</sub>. Increased levels of TxA<sub>2</sub> and reactive oxygen species increase the resistance of venular circulation and favor the development of platelet aggregation and thrombus formation, all of which could result in the development of occlusive vascular diseases in hyperhomocysteinemia.

# **6.** CONCLUSIONS

Our findings demonstrated that elevated levels of ADMA reduced NO donor- and flow-induced dilations and basal tone of arterioles, all of which were restored by scavengers of reactive oxygen species, inhibitors of the microvascular renin angiotensin system, or NAD(P)H oxidase (but not by L-arginine). These findings suggest that ADMA activates the renin-angiotensin system in the arteriolar wall, leading to increased production of angiotensin II, which then elicits oxidative stress by activating the NAD(P)H oxidase resulting in reduced bioavailability of NO. Elevated levels of reactive oxygen species and microvascular dysfunction are key factors in the development of cardiovascular diseases, such as hypertension, atherothrombosis, peripheral vascular diseases and hyperhomocysteinaemia.<sup>283</sup> Thus, understanding the mechanisms responsible for the reduced availability of NO and increased production of superoxide in the presence of elevated levels of ADMA, shown to be present many of these diseases has the potential to identify novel therapeutic targets and modalities aiming to improve the regulation of endothelial function by local mechanisms. We have found that endothelial regulation of venular tone is substantially altered in HHcy (known to be associated with elevated levels of ADMA), which is due to the increased production of thromboxane  $A_2$  and elevated levels of reactive oxygen species. These factors can increase the resistance of venular blood circulation and at the same time could contribute to increased platelet aggregation and thrombus formation, all of which favoring the development of occlusive vascular diseases.

In future studies decreasing the level of methylated L-arginines could be therapeutically targeted by enzymes regulating ADMA levels, such as protein arginine methyltransferase inhibitors or dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase gene transfer.<sup>89</sup> and by use of more specific NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor. Whereas at present, our findings provide a mechanistic base for the clinical use of inhibitors of the tissue renin-angiotensin system at various levels, which may prevent or delay the development of microvascular diseases due to increased cellular production of ADMA present in pathophysiological conditions.

# 7. SUMMARY

Nitric oxide (NO) is an important mediator in the regulation of peripheral resistance in microvessels and thus tissue blood flow. Because NO is a very labile molecule it can react with reactive oxygen species (ROS) that are also act as signaling molecules modulating vascular tone, development and progression of cardiovascular diseases. NO is synthesized from L-arginine by a family of NO synthesis (NOS). NOS can be stimulated by administration of its substrate L-arginine resulting in arteriolar dilation. Methylated forms of L-arginine, such as G-monomethyl- L-arginine (L-NMMA) or  $N^{\omega}$ -nitro-L-arginine-methyl-ester (L-NAME) has been shown to inhibit NO synthase with the consequent elimination of NO mediated dilations of vessels. In several human diseases, such as hyperhomocysteinemia (HHcy), hypertension or preeclampsia, there is an increased production of methylated L-arginines, such as asymmetric dymethylarginine (ADMA). Up to now, ADMA was thought to be an endogenous inhibitor of NOS, thereby affecting arteriolar tone. However, recent studies have shown that ADMA may have other effects, such as eliciting production of ROS.

Thus, we hypothesized, that ADMA by activating the vascular renin angiotensin system, especially angiotensine type 1 receptors  $(AT_1R)$ , upregulates the function of NAD(P)H oxidase, which then leads to increased superoxide generation interfering with NO mediation of arteriolar dilations.

In order to test this hypothesis we have investigated the effects of exogenously administered ADMA on the vasomotor function of isolated rat skeletal muscle arterioles.

We have found that (in the presence of indomethacin), exogenous ADMA elicited significant constrictions of arterioles from rat gracilis muscle and eliminated the dilations to increases in intraluminal flow. In the presence of ADMA, superoxide dismutase (SOD) plus catalase (CAT) restored dilations to flow. Incubation of arterioles with the NAD(P)H oxidase inhibitor apocynin or the angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitor quinapril inhibited ADMA-induced constrictions. In addition, apocynin, quinapril or the AT<sub>1</sub>R blocker losartan restored flow-induced dilations reduced by ADMA, but the xanthin oxidase inhibitor oxypurinol or L-

arginine did not improve the dilations to increases in intraluminal flow. ADMAinduced increased production of superoxide - assessed by dihydroethidium fluorescence - was inhibited by apocynin, quinapril or losartan. We have also found that ADMA significantly reduced dilations to the NO donor, sodium nitroprusside (SNP), which was partially restored by superoxide-dismutase. Furthermore, the ADMA-enhanced lucigenin chemiluminescence was normalized by SNP and  $AT_1R$ blocker.

Collectively, these findings suggests that elevated level of ADMA activates the reninangiotensin system in the arteriolar wall, and via angiotensin II activates NAD(P)H oxidase, which then increases ROS production. Elevated level of ROS interferes with the bioavailability of NO resulting in diminished NO mediated dilations. These alterations may also contribute to increased tone in diseases associated with elevated levels of ADMA, such as during altered homocysteine metabolism, activating arachidonic cascade and prostaglandin synthesis as well, leading together to the development of microvascular vasomotor dysfunction.

# 8. Összefoglalás

A szöveti vérkeringés és a mikroerek perifériás rezisztenciájának egyik kulcsfontosságú mediátora a nitrogén-monoxid (NO). A reaktív oxigén gyökök (ROS) a NO-dal reakcióba lépve csökkentik annak biológiai hozzáférhetőségét, ezáltal részt vesznek az erek tónusának szabályozásában, valamint a kardiovaszkuláris betegségek kialakulásában és progressziójában is lényeges tényezők. Az NO szintézisét L-arginin aminosavból az ún. nitrogén-monoxid szintáz (NOS) enzim végzi. Az L-arginin szintetikusan előállított metilszármazékai, mint az NG-monometil-L-arginin (L-NMMA) vagy az Nω-nitro-L-arginin-metil-észter (L-NAME) gátolják a működését, ezáltal befolyásolják a NO-mediált vazodilatációt. Ismert, hogy az emberi szervezetben is keletkeznek metilált L-argininek, pl. az aszimmetrikus dimetil-Larginin (ADMA), amelynek a szintje kóros körülmények között, mint például hiperhomociszteinémiában (HHcy), hipertóniában vagy praeeclampsiában megemelkedik. Az ADMA vélhetően NO-szintáz gátlásán keresztül szabályozza az arteriolák tónusát. Legutóbbi tanulmányok viszont azt mutatták ki, hogy az ADMA nem csak az NO szintézisét csökkenti, hanem szuperoxid termelést is indukál.

Feltételezésünk az volt, hogy az ADMA aktiválja a szöveti renin-angiotenzin rendszert, főként az angiotenzin 1 receptorokat (AT<sub>1</sub>R), amely a NAD(P)H oxidáz funkcióját fokozza, ezáltal oxidatív stresszt okoz, amely rontja az NO-függő dilatációt, melynek eredményeképpen vázizom arteriolákon vazomotor diszfunkció jön létre. Indomethacin jelenlétében patkány gracilis izomból izolált arteriolákat ADMA-val (10<sup>-4</sup> mol/L) inkubáltuk, ami szignifikáns vazokonstrikciót váltott ki és megszüntette a megnövelt intraluminális áramlás okozta dilatációt. ADMA jelenlétében a szuperoxid-dizmutáz (SOD) + kataláz visszaállította az áramlás-indukálta dilatációt. Endotél denudáció illetve az arteriolák inkubációja NAD(P)H oxidáz inhibitor apocyninben vagy az angiotenzin-konvertáló enzim gátló oxypurinol viszont hatástalan volt. Ezek mellett az apocynin, a quinapril vagy az angiotenzin 1 receptor blokkoló losartan visszaállította az áramlás-indukálta dilatációt, amit az ADMA csökkentett, míg az oxypurinol és L-arginin adása nem javított azon. Az ADMA-indukálta megnövekedett szuperoxid termelés, ami

dihydroethidium fluoreszcenciával követhető apocyninnel, quinaprillal illetve losartannal gátolható. ADMA jelenlétében szignifikánsan csökkent dilatációt találtunk az NO donor nátrium nitroprusszid (SNP) hatására, melyet a SOD/CAT jelentősen javított. ADMA fokozta az erek chemilumineszcenciáját, amit SNP és angiotenzin 1 receptor blokkoló meggátolt.

Ezek az adatok arra utalnak, hogy az ADMA aktiválja a helyi renin-angiotenzinrendszert és az angiotenzin II aktiválja a NAD(P)H oxidázt, az általa temelődő szuperoxidok gátolják az NO biológiai hozzáférhetőségét ezáltal csökkentve az NOfüggő dilatációt. Ezek a mechanizmusok hozzájárulhatnak a megnövekedett tónus kialakulásához az emelkedett ADMA-szintekhez társuló betegségekben; így például homocisztein anyagcsere-betegségben az aktivált arachidonsav kaszkáddal és prosztaglandin szintézis fokozódásával együtt szerepet játszhat a mikrovaszkuláris vazomotor diszfunkció létrejöttében, ezáltal elősegítve az okklúziós vaszkuláris betegségek kifejlődését.

### References

- 1. Hertzman AB. Vasomotor regulation of cutaneous circulation. *Physiol Rev.* 1959;39:280-306.
- Bevegard BS, Shepherd JT. Regulation of the circulation during exercise in man. *Physiol Rev.* 1967;47:178-213.
- Furchgott RF, Zawadzki JV. The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. *Nature*. 1980;288:373-376.
- 4. Ignarro LJ, Byrns RE, Buga GM, Wood KS, Chaudhuri G. Pharmacological evidence that endothelium-derived relaxing factor is nitric oxide: use of pyrogallol and superoxide dismutase to study endothelium-dependent and nitric oxide-elicited vascular smooth muscle relaxation. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther.* 1988;244:181-189.
- 5. Bunting S, Moncada S, Vane JR. The prostacyclin--thromboxane A2 balance: pathophysiological and therapeutic implications. *Br Med Bull*. 1983;39:271-276.
- 6. Flavahan NA. Balancing prostanoid activity in the human vascular system. *Trends Pharmacol Sci.* 2007;28:106-110.
- Blobaum AL, Marnett LJ. Structural and functional basis of cyclooxygenase inhibition. *J Med Chem.* 2007;50:1425-1441.
- 8. FitzGerald GA. Mechanisms of platelet activation: thromboxane A2 as an amplifying signal for other agonists. *Am J Cardiol*. 1991;68:11B-15B.
- McAdam BF, Catella-Lawson F, Mardini IA, Kapoor S, Lawson JA, FitzGerald GA. Systemic biosynthesis of prostacyclin by cyclooxygenase (COX)-2: the human pharmacology of a selective inhibitor of COX-2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A. 1999;96:272-277.
- Coleman RA, Smith WL, Narumiya S. International Union of Pharmacology classification of prostanoid receptors: properties, distribution, and structure of the receptors and their subtypes. *Pharmacol Rev.* 1994;46:205-229.
- 11. Nicosia S, Oliva D, Noe MA, Corsini A, Folco GC, Fumagalli R. PGI2 receptors in vasculature and platelets: 5Z-carbacyclin discriminates between them. *Adv Prostaglandin Thromboxane Leukot Res.* 1987;17A:474-478.

- Chow KB, Jones RL, Wise H. Protein kinase A-dependent coupling of mouse prostacyclin receptors to Gi is cell-type dependent. *Eur J Pharmacol*. 2003;474:7-13.
- 13. Fetalvero KM, Martin KA, Hwa J. Cardioprotective prostacyclin signaling in vascular smooth muscle. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat*. 2007;82:109-118.
- Thomas DW, Mannon RB, Mannon PJ, Latour A, Oliver JA, Hoffman M, Smithies O, Koller BH, Coffman TM. Coagulation defects and altered hemodynamic responses in mice lacking receptors for thromboxane A2. *J Clin Invest.* 1998;102:1994-2001.
- Alexander RW, Griendling KK. Signal transduction in vascular smooth muscle. *J Hypertens Suppl.* 1996;14:S51-54.
- Feletou M, Vanhoutte PM. EDHF: an update. *Clin Sci (Lond)*. 2009;117:139-155.
- 17. Feletou M, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization of canine coronary smooth muscle. *Br J Pharmacol.* 1988;93:515-524.
- Sandoo A, van Zanten JJ, Metsios GS, Carroll D, Kitas GD. The endothelium and its role in regulating vascular tone. *Open Cardiovasc Med J*. 2010;4:302-312.
- 19. Edwards G, Weston AH. Potassium and potassium clouds in endotheliumdependent hyperpolarizations. *Pharmacol Res.* 2004;49:535-541.
- 20. Edwards G, Dora KA, Gardener MJ, Garland CJ, Weston AH. K+ is an endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in rat arteries. *Nature*. 1998;396:269-272.
- Quilley J, McGiff JC. Is EDHF an epoxyeicosatrienoic acid? *Trends Pharmacol* Sci. 2000;21:121-124.
- 22. Gauthier KM, Deeter C, Krishna UM, Reddy YK, Bondlela M, Falck JR, Campbell WB. 14,15-Epoxyeicosa-5(Z)-enoic acid: a selective epoxyeicosatrienoic acid antagonist that inhibits endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization and relaxation in coronary arteries. *Circ Res.* 2002;90:1028-1036.

- 23. Petersson J, Zygmunt PM, Hogestatt ED. Characterization of the potassium channels involved in EDHF-mediated relaxation in cerebral arteries. *Br J Pharmacol.* 1997;120:1344-1350.
- Bryan RM, Jr., You J, Golding EM, Marrelli SP. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor: a cousin to nitric oxide and prostacyclin. *Anesthesiology*. 2005;102:1261-1277.
- 25. Luksha L, Agewall S, Kublickiene K. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in vascular physiology and cardiovascular disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 2009;202:330-344.
- 26. Furchgott RF, Vanhoutte PM. Endothelium-derived relaxing and contracting factors. *Faseb J.* 1989;3:2007-2018.
- 27. Inoue A, Yanagisawa M, Kimura S, Kasuya Y, Miyauchi T, Goto K, Masaki T. The human endothelin family: three structurally and pharmacologically distinct isopeptides predicted by three separate genes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1989;86:2863-2867.
- Droge W. Free radicals in the physiological control of cell function. *Physiol Rev.* 2002;82:47-95.
- Carey RM, Siragy HM. Newly recognized components of the renin-angiotensin system: potential roles in cardiovascular and renal regulation. *Endocr Rev.* 2003;24:261-271.
- 30. Koller A. Signaling pathways of mechanotransduction in arteriolar endothelium and smooth muscle cells in hypertension. *Microcirculation*. 2002;9:277-294.
- 31. Koller A, Huang A. Impaired nitric oxide-mediated flow-induced dilation in arterioles of spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Circ Res.* 1994;74:416-421.
- 32. Kuo L, Davis MJ, Chilian WM. Endothelium-dependent, flow-induced dilation of isolated coronary arterioles. *Am J Physiol*. 1990;259:H1063-1070.
- Smiesko V, Lang DJ, Johnson PC. Dilator response of rat mesenteric arcading arterioles to increased blood flow velocity. *Am J Physiol.* 1989;257:H1958-1965.
- 34. Koller A KG. Shear stress dependent regulation of vascular resistance in health and disease: role of endothelium. *Endothelium*. 1996;4:25.

- 35. Koller A, Huang A, Sun D, Kaley G. Exercise training augments flowdependent dilation in rat skeletal muscle arterioles. Role of endothelial nitric oxide and prostaglandins. *Circ Res.* 1995;76:544-550.
- Koller A, Huang A. Development of nitric oxide and prostaglandin mediation of shear stress-induced arteriolar dilation with aging and hypertension. *Hypertension*. 1999;34:1073-1079.
- 37. Potterat O, Hamburger M. Morinda citrifolia (Noni) fruit--phytochemistry, pharmacology, safety. *Planta Med.* 2007;73:191-199.
- 38. Moncada S, Higgs A. The L-arginine-nitric oxide pathway. *N Engl J Med.* 1993;329:2002-2012.
- Forstermann U, Closs EI, Pollock JS, Nakane M, Schwarz P, Gath I, Kleinert H. Nitric oxide synthase isozymes. Characterization, purification, molecular cloning, and functions. *Hypertension*. 1994;23:1121-1131.
- Bucci M, Gratton JP, Rudic RD, Acevedo L, Roviezzo F, Cirino G, Sessa WC. In vivo delivery of the caveolin-1 scaffolding domain inhibits nitric oxide synthesis and reduces inflammation. *Nat Med.* 2000;6:1362-1367.
- Forstermann U, Boissel JP, Kleinert H. Expressional control of the 'constitutive' isoforms of nitric oxide synthase (NOS I and NOS III). *Faseb J.* 1998;12:773-790.
- 42. Ignarro LJ. Nitric oxide as a unique signaling molecule in the vascular system: a historical overview. *J Physiol Pharmacol.* 2002;53:503-514.
- 43. Tran QK, Ohashi K, Watanabe H. Calcium signalling in endothelial cells. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2000;48:13-22.
- 44. Kuchan MJ, Frangos JA. Role of calcium and calmodulin in flow-induced nitric oxide production in endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol.* 1994;266:C628-636.
- 45. Pittner J, Wolgast M, Casellas D, Persson AE. Increased shear stress-released NO and decreased endothelial calcium in rat isolated perfused juxtamedullary nephrons. *Kidney Int.* 2005;67:227-236.
- 46. Ignarro LJ, Harbison RG, Wood KS, Kadowitz PJ. Activation of purified soluble guanylate cyclase by endothelium-derived relaxing factor from intrapulmonary artery and vein: stimulation by acetylcholine, bradykinin and arachidonic acid. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*. 1986;237:893-900.
- Cornwell TL, Pryzwansky KB, Wyatt TA, Lincoln TM. Regulation of sarcoplasmic reticulum protein phosphorylation by localized cyclic GMPdependent protein kinase in vascular smooth muscle cells. *Mol Pharmacol.* 1991;40:923-931.
- 48. Rees DD, Palmer RM, Moncada S. Role of endothelium-derived nitric oxide in the regulation of blood pressure. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1989;86:3375-3378.
- 49. Huang A, Sun D, Kaley G, Koller A. Superoxide released to high intra-arteriolar pressure reduces nitric oxide-mediated shear stress- and agonist-induced dilations. *Circ Res.* 1998;83:960-965.
- 50. Vallance P, Collier J, Moncada S. Effects of endothelium-derived nitric oxide on peripheral arteriolar tone in man. *Lancet*. 1989;2:997-1000.
- 51. Marks GS, McLaughlin BE, Brown LB, Beaton DE, Booth BP, Nakatsu K, Brien JF. Interaction of glyceryl trinitrate and sodium nitroprusside with bovine pulmonary vein homogenate and 10,000 x g supernatant: biotransformation and nitric oxide formation. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol.* 1991;69:889-892.
- 52. Ignarro LJ, Buga GM, Byrns RE, Wood KS, Chaudhuri G. Endothelium-derived relaxing factor and nitric oxide possess identical pharmacologic properties as relaxants of bovine arterial and venous smooth muscle. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther*. 1988;246:218-226.
- 53. Schroder H. No nitric oxide for HO-1 from sodium nitroprusside. *Mol Pharmacol.* 2006;69:1507-1509.
- 54. Kubes P, Suzuki M, Granger DN. Nitric oxide: an endogenous modulator of leukocyte adhesion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1991;88:4651-4655.
- Nong Z, Hoylaerts M, Van Pelt N, Collen D, Janssens S. Nitric oxide inhalation inhibits platelet aggregation and platelet-mediated pulmonary thrombosis in rats. *Circ Res.* 1997;81:865-869.
- Lefer DJ, Jones SP, Girod WG, Baines A, Grisham MB, Cockrell AS, Huang PL, Scalia R. Leukocyte-endothelial cell interactions in nitric oxide synthasedeficient mice. *Am J Physiol.* 1999;276:H1943-1950.
- Schmidt HH, Nau H, Wittfoht W, Gerlach J, Prescher KE, Klein MM, Niroomand F, Bohme E. Arginine is a physiological precursor of endotheliumderived nitric oxide. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 1988;154:213-216.

- Bode-Boger SM, Boger RH, Creutzig A, Tsikas D, Gutzki FM, Alexander K, Frolich JC. L-arginine infusion decreases peripheral arterial resistance and inhibits platelet aggregation in healthy subjects. *Clin Sci (Lond)*. 1994;87:303-310.
- Bode-Boger SM, Boger RH, Alfke H, Heinzel D, Tsikas D, Creutzig A, Alexander K, Frolich JC. L-arginine induces nitric oxide-dependent vasodilation in patients with critical limb ischemia. A randomized, controlled study. *Circulation*. 1996;93:85-90.
- Bode-Boger SM, Boger RH, Galland A, Tsikas D, Frolich JC. L-arginineinduced vasodilation in healthy humans: pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic relationship. *Br J Clin Pharmacol.* 1998;46:489-497.
- Boger RH, Mugge A, Bode-Boger SM, Heinzel D, Hoper MM, Frolich JC. Differential systemic and pulmonary hemodynamic effects of L-arginine in patients with coronary artery disease or primary pulmonary hypertension. *Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther.* 1996;34:323-328.
- Sun D, Messina EJ, Koller A, Wolin MS, Kaley G. Endothelium-dependent dilation to L-arginine in isolated rat skeletal muscle arterioles. *Am J Physiol*. 1992;262:H1211-1216.
- Pezzuto L, Bohlen HG. Extracellular arginine rapidly dilates in vivo intestinal arteries and arterioles through a nitric oxide mechanism. *Microcirculation*. 2008;15:123-135.
- Bode-Boger SM, Boger RH, Loffler M, Tsikas D, Brabant G, Frolich JC. Larginine stimulates NO-dependent vasodilation in healthy humans--effect of somatostatin pretreatment. *J Investig Med.* 1999;47:43-50.
- Giugliano D, Marfella R, Verrazzo G, Acampora R, Coppola L, Cozzolino D, D'Onofrio F. The vascular effects of L-Arginine in humans. The role of endogenous insulin. *J Clin Invest.* 1997;99:433-438.
- Blum A, Hathaway L, Mincemoyer R, Schenke WH, Kirby M, Csako G, Waclawiw MA, Panza JA, Cannon RO, 3rd. Oral L-arginine in patients with coronary artery disease on medical management. *Circulation*. 2000;101:2160-2164.

- 67. Walker HA, McGing E, Fisher I, Boger RH, Bode-Boger SM, Jackson G, Ritter JM, Chowienczyk PJ. Endothelium-dependent vasodilation is independent of the plasma L-arginine/ADMA ratio in men with stable angina: lack of effect of oral L-arginine on endothelial function, oxidative stress and exercise performance. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2001;38:499-505.
- Kakimoto Y, Akazawa S. Isolation and identification of N-G,N-G- and N-G,N'-G-dimethyl-arginine, N-epsilon-mono-, di-, and trimethyllysine, and glucosylgalactosyl- and galactosyl-delta-hydroxylysine from human urine. J Biol Chem. 1970;245:5751-5758.
- 69. Teerlink T. HPLC analysis of ADMA and other methylated L-arginine analogs in biological fluids. *J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci.* 2007;851:21-29.
- 70. Boger RH. The emerging role of asymmetric dimethylarginine as a novel cardiovascular risk factor. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2003;59:824-833.
- 71. Boger RH. L-Arginine therapy in cardiovascular pathologies: beneficial or dangerous? *Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care*. 2008;11:55-61.
- Vallance P, Leone A, Calver A, Collier J, Moncada S. Accumulation of an endogenous inhibitor of nitric oxide synthesis in chronic renal failure. *Lancet*. 1992;339:572-575.
- Cardounel AJ, Zweier JL. Endogenous methylarginines regulate neuronal nitricoxide synthase and prevent excitotoxic injury. *J Biol Chem.* 2002;277:33995-34002.
- 74. Kiechl S, Lee T, Santer P, Thompson G, Tsimikas S, Egger G, Holt DW, Willeit J, Xu Q, Mayr M. Asymmetric and symmetric dimethylarginines are of similar predictive value for cardiovascular risk in the general population. *Atherosclerosis.* 2009;205:261-265.
- Schulze F, Carter AM, Schwedhelm E, Ajjan R, Maas R, von Holten RA, Atzler D, Grant PJ, Boger RH. Symmetric dimethylarginine predicts all-cause mortality following ischemic stroke. *Atherosclerosis*. 2010;208:518-523.
- 76. Wang Z, Tang WH, Cho L, Brennan DM, Hazen SL. Targeted metabolomic evaluation of arginine methylation and cardiovascular risks: potential

mechanisms beyond nitric oxide synthase inhibition. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2009;29:1383-1391.

- Aucella F, Maas R, Vigilante M, Tripepi G, Schwedhelm E, Margaglione M, Gesualdo L, Boeger R, Zoccali C. Methylarginines and mortality in patients with end stage renal disease: a prospective cohort study. *Atherosclerosis*. 2009;207:541-545.
- 78. Meinitzer A, Kielstein JT, Pilz S, Drechsler C, Ritz E, Boehm BO, Winkelmann BR, Marz W. Symmetrical and asymmetrical dimethylarginine as predictors for mortality in patients referred for coronary angiography: the Ludwigshafen Risk and Cardiovascular Health study. *Clin Chem.* 2011;57:112-121.
- Closs EI, Basha FZ, Habermeier A, Forstermann U. Interference of L-arginine analogues with L-arginine transport mediated by the y+ carrier hCAT-2B. *Nitric Oxide*. 1997;1:65-73.
- Tojo A, Welch WJ, Bremer V, Kimoto M, Kimura K, Omata M, Ogawa T, Vallance P, Wilcox CS. Colocalization of demethylating enzymes and NOS and functional effects of methylarginines in rat kidney. *Kidney Int.* 1997;52:1593-1601.
- Bode-Boger SM, Scalera F, Kielstein JT, Martens-Lobenhoffer J, Breithardt G, Fobker M, Reinecke H. Symmetrical dimethylarginine: a new combined parameter for renal function and extent of coronary artery disease. *J Am Soc Nephrol.* 2006;17:1128-1134.
- Rawal N, Rajpurohit R, Lischwe MA, Williams KR, Paik WK, Kim S. Structural specificity of substrate for S-adenosylmethionine:protein arginine Nmethyltransferases. *Biochim Biophys Acta*. 1995;1248:11-18.
- 83. Achan V, Broadhead M, Malaki M, Whitley G, Leiper J, MacAllister R, Vallance P. Asymmetric dimethylarginine causes hypertension and cardiac dysfunction in humans and is actively metabolized by dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2003;23:1455-1459.
- Vallance P, Leiper J. Cardiovascular biology of the asymmetric dimethylarginine:dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase pathway. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2004;24:1023-1030.

- Ogawa T, Kimoto M, Sasaoka K. Purification and properties of a new enzyme, NG,NG-dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase, from rat kidney. *J Biol Chem.* 1989;264:10205-10209.
- 86. Leiper JM, Santa Maria J, Chubb A, MacAllister RJ, Charles IG, Whitley GS, Vallance P. Identification of two human dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolases with distinct tissue distributions and homology with microbial arginine deiminases. *Biochem J.* 1999;343 Pt 1:209-214.
- MacAllister RJ, Parry H, Kimoto M, Ogawa T, Russell RJ, Hodson H, Whitley GS, Vallance P. Regulation of nitric oxide synthesis by dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Br J Pharmacol.* 1996;119:1533-1540.
- Smith CL, Birdsey GM, Anthony S, Arrigoni FI, Leiper JM, Vallance P. Dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase activity modulates ADMA levels, VEGF expression, and cell phenotype. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2003;308:984-989.
- Dayoub H, Achan V, Adimoolam S, Jacobi J, Stuehlinger MC, Wang BY, Tsao PS, Kimoto M, Vallance P, Patterson AJ, Cooke JP. Dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase regulates nitric oxide synthesis: genetic and physiological evidence. *Circulation*. 2003;108:3042-3047.
- 90. Nijveldt RJ, Teerlink T, van Guldener C, Prins HA, van Lambalgen AA, Stehouwer CD, Rauwerda JA, van Leeuwen PA. Handling of asymmetrical dimethylarginine and symmetrical dimethylarginine by the rat kidney under basal conditions and during endotoxaemia. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. 2003;18:2542-2550.
- Ito A, Tsao PS, Adimoolam S, Kimoto M, Ogawa T, Cooke JP. Novel mechanism for endothelial dysfunction: dysregulation of dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Circulation*. 1999;99:3092-3095.
- 92. Calver A, Collier J, Leone A, Moncada S, Vallance P. Effect of local intraarterial asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) on the forearm arteriolar bed of healthy volunteers. *J Hum Hypertens*. 1993;7:193-194.
- 93. Kielstein JT, Impraim B, Simmel S, Bode-Boger SM, Tsikas D, Frolich JC, Hoeper MM, Haller H, Fliser D. Cardiovascular effects of systemic nitric oxide

synthase inhibition with asymmetrical dimethylarginine in humans. *Circulation*. 2004;109:172-177.

- 94. Zoccali C, Bode-Boger S, Mallamaci F, Benedetto F, Tripepi G, Malatino L, Cataliotti A, Bellanuova I, Fermo I, Frolich J, Boger R. Plasma concentration of asymmetrical dimethylarginine and mortality in patients with end-stage renal disease: a prospective study. *Lancet*. 2001;358:2113-2117.
- 95. Boger RH, Endres HG, Schwedhelm E, Darius H, Atzler D, Luneburg N, von Stritzky B, Maas R, Thiem U, Benndorf RA, Diehm C. Asymmetric dimethylarginine as an independent risk marker for mortality in ambulatory patients with peripheral arterial disease. *J Intern Med.* 2011;269:349-361.
- 96. Surdacki A, Nowicki M, Sandmann J, Tsikas D, Boeger RH, Bode-Boeger SM, Kruszelnicka-Kwiatkowska O, Kokot F, Dubiel JS, Froelich JC. Reduced urinary excretion of nitric oxide metabolites and increased plasma levels of asymmetric dimethylarginine in men with essential hypertension. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 1999;33:652-658.
- 97. Boger RH, Bode-Boger SM, Szuba A, Tsao PS, Chan JR, Tangphao O, Blaschke TF, Cooke JP. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA): a novel risk factor for endothelial dysfunction: its role in hypercholesterolemia. *Circulation*. 1998;98:1842-1847.
- Stuhlinger MC, Abbasi F, Chu JW, Lamendola C, McLaughlin TL, Cooke JP, Reaven GM, Tsao PS. Relationship between insulin resistance and an endogenous nitric oxide synthase inhibitor. *Jama*. 2002;287:1420-1426.
- Abbasi F, Asagmi T, Cooke JP, Lamendola C, McLaughlin T, Reaven GM, Stuehlinger M, Tsao PS. Plasma concentrations of asymmetric dimethylarginine are increased in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Am J Cardiol.* 2001;88:1201-1203.
- 100. Asagami T, Abbasi F, Stuelinger M, Lamendola C, McLaughlin T, Cooke JP, Reaven GM, Tsao PS. Metformin treatment lowers asymmetric dimethylarginine concentrations in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Metabolism*. 2002;51:843-846.

- 101. Tarnow L, Hovind P, Teerlink T, Stehouwer CD, Parving HH. Elevated plasma asymmetric dimethylarginine as a marker of cardiovascular morbidity in early diabetic nephropathy in type 1 diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 2004;27:765-769.
- 102. Krzyzanowska K, Mittermayer F, Krugluger W, Schnack C, Hofer M, Wolzt M, Schernthaner G. Asymmetric dimethylarginine is associated with macrovascular disease and total homocysteine in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Atherosclerosis*. 2006;189:236-240.
- 103. Krzyzanowska K, Mittermayer F, Schnack C, Hofer M, Wolzt M, Schernthaner G. Circulating ADMA concentrations are elevated in hypopituitary adults with and without growth hormone deficiency. *Eur J Clin Invest.* 2005;35:208-213.
- 104. Palomo I, Contreras A, Alarcon LM, Leiva E, Guzman L, Mujica V, Icaza G, Diaz N, Gonzalez DR, Moore-Carrasco R. Elevated Concentration of Asymmetric Dimethylarginine (ADMA) in Individuals with Metabolic Syndrome. *Nitric Oxide*. 2011.
- 105. Mittermayer F, Mayer BX, Meyer A, Winzer C, Pacini G, Wagner OF, Wolzt M, Kautzky-Willer A. Circulating concentrations of asymmetrical dimethyl-L-arginine are increased in women with previous gestational diabetes. *Diabetologia*. 2002;45:1372-1378.
- 106. Hedner T, Himmelmann A, Hansson L. Homocysteine and ADMA--emerging risk factors for cardiovascular disease? *Blood Press*. 2002;11:197-200.
- 107. Valkonen VP, Paiva H, Salonen JT, Lakka TA, Lehtimaki T, Laakso J, Laaksonen R. Risk of acute coronary events and serum concentration of asymmetrical dimethylarginine. *Lancet*. 2001;358:2127-2128.
- 108. Gorenflo M, Zheng C, Werle E, Fiehn W, Ulmer HE. Plasma levels of asymmetrical dimethyl-L-arginine in patients with congenital heart disease and pulmonary hypertension. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 2001;37:489-492.
- 109. Zhang WZ, Venardos K, Chin-Dusting J, Kaye DM. Adverse effects of cigarette smoke on NO bioavailability: role of arginine metabolism and oxidative stress. *Hypertension*. 2006;48:278-285.
- 110. Uzar E, Evliyaoglu O, Toprak G, Acar A, Yucel Y, Calisir T, Cevik MU, Tasdemir N. Increased asymmetric dimethylarginine and nitric oxide levels in patients with migraine. *J Headache Pain.* 2011.

- 111. Savvidou MD, Hingorani AD, Tsikas D, Frolich JC, Vallance P, Nicolaides KH. Endothelial dysfunction and raised plasma concentrations of asymmetric dimethylarginine in pregnant women who subsequently develop pre-eclampsia. *Lancet.* 2003;361:1511-1517.
- 112. Marzena L, Katarzyna L, Bozena LG, Jan O. Asymmetric dimethylarginine in normotensive pregnant women with isolated fetal intrauterine growth restriction: a comparison with preeclamptic women with and without intrauterine growth restriction. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med.* 2010.
- 113. Valtonen P, Karppi J, Nyyssonen K, Valkonen VP, Halonen T, Punnonen K. Comparison of HPLC method and commercial ELISA assay for asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) determination in human serum. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci. 2005;828:97-102.
- 114. Schnabel R, Blankenberg S, Lubos E, Lackner KJ, Rupprecht HJ, Espinola-Klein C, Jachmann N, Post F, Peetz D, Bickel C, Cambien F, Tiret L, Munzel T. Asymmetric dimethylarginine and the risk of cardiovascular events and death in patients with coronary artery disease: results from the AtheroGene Study. *Circ Res.* 2005;97:e53-59.
- 115. Mittermayer F, Krzyzanowska K, Exner M, Mlekusch W, Amighi J, Sabeti S, Minar E, Muller M, Wolzt M, Schillinger M. Asymmetric dimethylarginine predicts major adverse cardiovascular events in patients with advanced peripheral artery disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2006;26:2536-2540.
- 116. Krzyzanowska K, Mittermayer F, Wolzt M, Schernthaner G. Asymmetric dimethylarginine predicts cardiovascular events in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes Care*. 2007;30:1834-1839.
- 117. Lajer M, Tarnow L, Jorsal A, Teerlink T, Parving HH, Rossing P. Plasma concentration of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) predicts cardiovascular morbidity and mortality in type 1 diabetic patients with diabetic nephropathy. *Diabetes Care*. 2008;31:747-752.
- 118. Duckelmann C, Mittermayer F, Haider DG, Altenberger J, Eichinger J, Wolzt M. Asymmetric dimethylarginine enhances cardiovascular risk prediction in patients with chronic heart failure. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2007;27:2037-2042.

- 119. Skoro-Sajer N, Mittermayer F, Panzenboeck A, Bonderman D, Sadushi R, Hitsch R, Jakowitsch J, Klepetko W, Kneussl MP, Wolzt M, Lang IM. Asymmetric dimethylarginine is increased in chronic thromboembolic pulmonary hypertension. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* 2007;176:1154-1160.
- 120. Hanai K, Babazono T, Nyumura I, Toya K, Tanaka N, Tanaka M, Ishii A, Iwamoto Y. Asymmetric dimethylarginine is closely associated with the development and progression of nephropathy in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Nephrol Dial Transplant.* 2009.
- 121. Suda O, Tsutsui M, Morishita T, Tasaki H, Ueno S, Nakata S, Tsujimoto T, Toyohira Y, Hayashida Y, Sasaguri Y, Ueta Y, Nakashima Y, Yanagihara N. Asymmetric dimethylarginine produces vascular lesions in endothelial nitric oxide synthase-deficient mice: involvement of renin-angiotensin system and oxidative stress. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2004;24:1682-1688.
- 122. Tanaka M, Sydow K, Gunawan F, Jacobi J, Tsao PS, Robbins RC, Cooke JP. Dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase overexpression suppresses graft coronary artery disease. *Circulation*. 2005;112:1549-1556.
- 123. Ueda S, Yamagishi SI, Matsumoto Y, Kaida Y, Fujimi-Hayashida A, Koike K, Tanaka H, Fukami K, Okuda S. Involvement of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) in glomerular capillary loss and sclerosis in a rat model of chronic kidney disease (CKD). *Life Sci.* 2009.
- 124. Konishi H, Sydow K, Cooke JP. Dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase promotes endothelial repair after vascular injury. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2007;49:1099-1105.
- 125. Kurose I, Wolf R, Grisham MB, Granger DN. Effects of an endogenous inhibitor of nitric oxide synthesis on postcapillary venules. Am J Physiol. 1995;268:H2224-2231.
- 126. Faraci FM, Brian JE, Jr., Heistad DD. Response of cerebral blood vessels to an endogenous inhibitor of nitric oxide synthase. *Am J Physiol.* 1995;269:H1522-1527.
- 127. Segarra G, Medina P, Ballester RM, Lluch P, Aldasoro M, Vila JM, Lluch S, Pelligrino DA. Effects of some guanidino compounds on human cerebral arteries. *Stroke*. 1999;30:2206-2210; discussion 2210-2211.

- 128. Tsikas D, Sandmann J, Savva A, Luessen P, Boger RH, Gutzki FM, Mayer B, Frolich JC. Assessment of nitric oxide synthase activity in vitro and in vivo by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. *J Chromatogr B Biomed Sci Appl.* 2000;742:143-153.
- 129. Cooke JP. Asymmetrical dimethylarginine: the Uber marker? *Circulation*. 2004;109:1813-1818.
- 130. Miyazaki H, Matsuoka H, Cooke JP, Usui M, Ueda S, Okuda S, Imaizumi T. Endogenous nitric oxide synthase inhibitor: a novel marker of atherosclerosis. *Circulation*. 1999;99:1141-1146.
- 131. Bode-Boger SM, Muke J, Surdacki A, Brabant G, Boger RH, Frolich JC. Oral L-arginine improves endothelial function in healthy individuals older than 70 years. *Vasc Med.* 2003;8:77-81.
- 132. Toth J, Racz A, Kaminski PM, Wolin MS, Bagi Z, Koller A. Asymmetrical dimethylarginine inhibits shear stress-induced nitric oxide release and dilation and elicits superoxide-mediated increase in arteriolar tone. *Hypertension*. 2007;49:563-568.
- Harrison DG DS. Oxidative events in cell and vascular biology. Abingdon (UK): Taylor & Francis Medical Books; 2006.
- 134. Mueller CF, Laude K, McNally JS, Harrison DG. ATVB in focus: redox mechanisms in blood vessels. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2005;25:274-278.
- 135. Mehta PK, Griendling KK. Angiotensin II cell signaling: physiological and pathological effects in the cardiovascular system. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol*. 2007;292:C82-97.
- 136. Rajagopalan S, Kurz S, Munzel T, Tarpey M, Freeman BA, Griendling KK, Harrison DG. Angiotensin II-mediated hypertension in the rat increases vascular superoxide production via membrane NADH/NADPH oxidase activation. Contribution to alterations of vasomotor tone. *J Clin Invest.* 1996;97:1916-1923.
- 137. Griendling KK, Minieri CA, Ollerenshaw JD, Alexander RW. Angiotensin II stimulates NADH and NADPH oxidase activity in cultured vascular smooth muscle cells. *Circ Res.* 1994;74:1141-1148.

- 138. Wassmann S, Wassmann K, Nickenig G. Regulation of antioxidant and oxidant enzymes in vascular cells and implications for vascular disease. *Curr Hypertens Rep.* 2006;8:69-78.
- 139. Chamseddine AH, Miller FJ, Jr. Gp91phox contributes to NADPH oxidase activity in aortic fibroblasts but not smooth muscle cells. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* 2003;285:H2284-2289.
- 140. Touyz RM, Chen X, Tabet F, Yao G, He G, Quinn MT, Pagano PJ, Schiffrin EL. Expression of a functionally active gp91phox-containing neutrophil-type NAD(P)H oxidase in smooth muscle cells from human resistance arteries: regulation by angiotensin II. *Circ Res.* 2002;90:1205-1213.
- 141. Lassegue B, Clempus RE. Vascular NAD(P)H oxidases: specific features, expression, and regulation. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 2003;285:R277-297.
- 142. Shiose A, Kuroda J, Tsuruya K, Hirai M, Hirakata H, Naito S, Hattori M, Sakaki Y, Sumimoto H. A novel superoxide-producing NAD(P)H oxidase in kidney. J Biol Chem. 2001;276:1417-1423.
- 143. Hostetter TH, Olson JL, Rennke HG, Venkatachalam MA, Brenner BM. Hyperfiltration in remnant nephrons: a potentially adverse response to renal ablation. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2001;12:1315-1325.
- 144. Sigmon DH, Beierwaltes WH. Renal nitric oxide and angiotensin II interaction in renovascular hypertension. *Hypertension*. 1993;22:237-242.
- 145. Sorescu D, Szocs K, Griendling KK. NAD(P)H oxidases and their relevance to atherosclerosis. *Trends Cardiovasc Med.* 2001;11:124-131.
- 146. Ferrari R, Agnoletti L, Comini L, Gaia G, Bachetti T, Cargnoni A, Ceconi C, Curello S, Visioli O. Oxidative stress during myocardial ischaemia and heart failure. *Eur Heart J.* 1998;19 Suppl B:B2-11.
- 147. Hornig B, Arakawa N, Kohler C, Drexler H. Vitamin C improves endothelial function of conduit arteries in patients with chronic heart failure. *Circulation*. 1998;97:363-368.
- 148. Hornig B, Landmesser U, Kohler C, Ahlersmann D, Spiekermann S, Christoph A, Tatge H, Drexler H. Comparative effect of ace inhibition and angiotensin II type 1 receptor antagonism on bioavailability of nitric oxide in patients with

coronary artery disease: role of superoxide dismutase. *Circulation*. 2001;103:799-805.

- 149. Zhou MS, Jaimes EA, Raij L. Inhibition of oxidative stress and improvement of endothelial function by amlodipine in angiotensin II-infused rats. Am J Hypertens. 2004;17:167-171.
- 150. Kaysen GA, Eiserich JP. The role of oxidative stress-altered lipoprotein structure and function and microinflammation on cardiovascular risk in patients with minor renal dysfunction. *J Am Soc Nephrol.* 2004;15:538-548.
- 151. Lyle AN, Griendling KK. Modulation of vascular smooth muscle signaling by reactive oxygen species. *Physiology (Bethesda)*. 2006;21:269-280.
- 152. Pueyo ME, Gonzalez W, Nicoletti A, Savoie F, Arnal JF, Michel JB. Angiotensin II stimulates endothelial vascular cell adhesion molecule-1 via nuclear factor-kappaB activation induced by intracellular oxidative stress. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2000;20:645-651.
- 153. Berry C, Hamilton CA, Brosnan MJ, Magill FG, Berg GA, McMurray JJ, Dominiczak AF. Investigation into the sources of superoxide in human blood vessels: angiotensin II increases superoxide production in human internal mammary arteries. *Circulation*. 2000;101:2206-2212.
- 154. de Cavanagh EM, Fraga CG, Ferder L, Inserra F. Enalapril and captopril enhance antioxidant defenses in mouse tissues. Am J Physiol. 1997;272:R514-518.
- 155. Benicky J, Sanchez-Lemus E, Pavel J, Saavedra JM. Anti-inflammatory effects of angiotensin receptor blockers in the brain and the periphery. *Cell Mol Neurobiol.* 2009;29:781-792.
- 156. Schwemmer M, Sommer O, Bassenge E. Angiotensin receptor blocker losartan suppresses platelet activity by interfering with thromboxane signaling. *Cardiovasc Drugs Ther.* 2001;15:301-307.
- 157. Rao GN, Lassegue B, Alexander RW, Griendling KK. Angiotensin II stimulates phosphorylation of high-molecular-mass cytosolic phospholipase A2 in vascular smooth-muscle cells. *Biochem J.* 1994;299 (Pt 1):197-201.
- 158. Michel F, Silvestre JS, Waeckel L, Corda S, Verbeuren T, Vilaine JP, Clergue M, Duriez M, Levy BI. Thromboxane A2/prostaglandin H2 receptor activation

mediates angiotensin II-induced postischemic neovascularization. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2006;26:488-493.

- 159. Usui M, Egashira K, Tomita H, Koyanagi M, Katoh M, Shimokawa H, Takeya M, Yoshimura T, Matsushima K, Takeshita A. Important role of local angiotensin II activity mediated via type 1 receptor in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular inflammatory changes induced by chronic blockade of nitric oxide synthesis in rats. *Circulation*. 2000;101:305-310.
- 160. Diep QN, Amiri F, Touyz RM, Cohn JS, Endemann D, Neves MF, Schiffrin EL. PPARalpha activator effects on Ang II-induced vascular oxidative stress and inflammation. *Hypertension*. 2002;40:866-871.
- 161. Jiang JL, Zhu HQ, Chen Z, Xu HY, Li YJ. Angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors prevent LDL-induced endothelial dysfunction by reduction of asymmetric dimethylarginine level. *Int J Cardiol.* 2005;101:153-155.
- 162. Napoli C, Sica V, de Nigris F, Pignalosa O, Condorelli M, Ignarro LJ, Liguori A. Sulfhydryl angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition induces sustained reduction of systemic oxidative stress and improves the nitric oxide pathway in patients with essential hypertension. *Am Heart J*. 2004;148:e5.
- 163. Hasegawa K, Wakino S, Tatematsu S, Yoshioka K, Homma K, Sugano N, Kimoto M, Hayashi K, Itoh H. Role of asymmetric dimethylarginine in vascular injury in transgenic mice overexpressing dimethylarginie dimethylaminohydrolase 2. *Circ Res.* 2007;101:e2-10.
- 164. Lacy F, Kailasam MT, O'Connor DT, Schmid-Schonbein GW, Parmer RJ. Plasma hydrogen peroxide production in human essential hypertension: role of heredity, gender, and ethnicity. *Hypertension*. 2000;36:878-884.
- 165. Swei A, Lacy F, DeLano FA, Schmid-Schonbein GW. Oxidative stress in the Dahl hypertensive rat. *Hypertension*. 1997;30:1628-1633.
- 166. Rodriguez-Martinez MA, Garcia-Cohen EC, Baena AB, Gonzalez R, Salaices M, Marin J. Contractile responses elicited by hydrogen peroxide in aorta from normotensive and hypertensive rats. Endothelial modulation and mechanism involved. *Br J Pharmacol.* 1998;125:1329-1335.

- 167. Kobayashi T, Kamata K. Modulation by hydrogen peroxide of noradrenalineinduced contraction in aorta from streptozotocin-induced diabetic rat. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2002;441:83-89.
- 168. Gao L, Mann GE. Vascular NAD(P)H oxidase activation in diabetes: a doubleedged sword in redox signalling. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2009;82:9-20.
- 169. Wall RT, Harlan JM, Harker LA, Striker GE. Homocysteine-induced endothelial cell injury in vitro: a model for the study of vascular injury. *Thromb Res.* 1980;18:113-121.
- 170. de Groot PG, Willems C, Boers GH, Gonsalves MD, van Aken WG, van Mourik JA. Endothelial cell dysfunction in homocystinuria. *Eur J Clin Invest.* 1983;13:405-410.
- 171. Blundell G, Jones BG, Rose FA, Tudball N. Homocysteine mediated endothelial cell toxicity and its amelioration. *Atherosclerosis*. 1996;122:163-172.
- 172. Austin RC, Sood SK, Dorward AM, Singh G, Shaughnessy SG, Pamidi S, Outinen PA, Weitz JI. Homocysteine-dependent alterations in mitochondrial gene expression, function and structure. Homocysteine and H2O2 act synergistically to enhance mitochondrial damage. *J Biol Chem.* 1998;273:30808-30817.
- 173. Beswick RA, Dorrance AM, Leite R, Webb RC. NADH/NADPH oxidase and enhanced superoxide production in the mineralocorticoid hypertensive rat. *Hypertension*. 2001;38:1107-1111.
- 174. Somers MJ, Mavromatis K, Galis ZS, Harrison DG. Vascular superoxide production and vasomotor function in hypertension induced by deoxycorticosterone acetate-salt. *Circulation*. 2000;101:1722-1728.
- 175. Nakazono K, Watanabe N, Matsuno K, Sasaki J, Sato T, Inoue M. Does superoxide underlie the pathogenesis of hypertension? *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S* A. 1991;88:10045-10048.
- 176. Fukui T, Ishizaka N, Rajagopalan S, Laursen JB, Capers Qt, Taylor WR, Harrison DG, de Leon H, Wilcox JN, Griendling KK. p22phox mRNA expression and NADPH oxidase activity are increased in aortas from hypertensive rats. *Circ Res.* 1997;80:45-51.

- 177. Laursen JB, Rajagopalan S, Galis Z, Tarpey M, Freeman BA, Harrison DG. Role of superoxide in angiotensin II-induced but not catecholamine-induced hypertension. *Circulation*. 1997;95:588-593.
- 178. Schnackenberg CG, Welch WJ, Wilcox CS. Normalization of blood pressure and renal vascular resistance in SHR with a membrane-permeable superoxide dismutase mimetic: role of nitric oxide. *Hypertension*. 1998;32:59-64.
- 179. Schnackenberg CG, Wilcox CS. Two-week administration of tempol attenuates both hypertension and renal excretion of 8-Iso prostaglandin f2alpha. *Hypertension*. 1999;33:424-428.
- 180. Adeagbo AS, Zhang X, Patel D, Joshua IG, Wang Y, Sun X, Igbo IN, Oriowo MA. Cyclo-oxygenase-2, endothelium and aortic reactivity during deoxycorticosterone acetate salt-induced hypertension. *J Hypertens*. 2005;23:1025-1036.
- 181. Landmesser U, Cai H, Dikalov S, McCann L, Hwang J, Jo H, Holland SM, Harrison DG. Role of p47(phox) in vascular oxidative stress and hypertension caused by angiotensin II. *Hypertension*. 2002;40:511-515.
- 182. Matsuno K, Yamada H, Iwata K, Jin D, Katsuyama M, Matsuki M, Takai S, Yamanishi K, Miyazaki M, Matsubara H, Yabe-Nishimura C. Nox1 is involved in angiotensin II-mediated hypertension: a study in Nox1-deficient mice. *Circulation*. 2005;112:2677-2685.
- 183. Virdis A, Neves MF, Amiri F, Viel E, Touyz RM, Schiffrin EL. Spironolactone improves angiotensin-induced vascular changes and oxidative stress. *Hypertension*. 2002;40:504-510.
- 184. Cardillo C, Kilcoyne CM, Quyyumi AA, Cannon RO, 3rd, Panza JA. Selective defect in nitric oxide synthesis may explain the impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation in patients with essential hypertension. *Circulation*. 1998;97:851-856.
- 185. Heitzer T, Wenzel U, Hink U, Krollner D, Skatchkov M, Stahl RA, MacHarzina R, Brasen JH, Meinertz T, Munzel T. Increased NAD(P)H oxidase-mediated superoxide production in renovascular hypertension: evidence for an involvement of protein kinase C. *Kidney Int.* 1999;55:252-260.

- 186. Mollnau H, Wendt M, Szocs K, Lassegue B, Schulz E, Oelze M, Li H, Bodenschatz M, August M, Kleschyov AL, Tsilimingas N, Walter U, Forstermann U, Meinertz T, Griendling K, Munzel T. Effects of angiotensin II infusion on the expression and function of NAD(P)H oxidase and components of nitric oxide/cGMP signaling. *Circ Res.* 2002;90:E58-65.
- Cai H, Harrison DG. Endothelial dysfunction in cardiovascular diseases: the role of oxidant stress. *Circ Res.* 2000;87:840-844.
- 188. Haskins K, Bradley B, Powers K, Fadok V, Flores S, Ling X, Pugazhenthi S, Reusch J, Kench J. Oxidative stress in type 1 diabetes. Ann N Y Acad Sci. 2003;1005:43-54.
- 189. Gross ER, LaDisa JF, Jr., Weihrauch D, Olson LE, Kress TT, Hettrick DA, Pagel PS, Warltier DC, Kersten JR. Reactive oxygen species modulate coronary wall shear stress and endothelial function during hyperglycemia. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* 2003;284:H1552-1559.
- 190. Baynes JW. Role of oxidative stress in development of complications in diabetes. *Diabetes*. 1991;40:405-412.
- 191. West IC. Radicals and oxidative stress in diabetes. *Diabet Med.* 2000;17:171-180.
- 192. Stehouwer CD, Lambert J, Donker AJ, van Hinsbergh VW. Endothelial dysfunction and pathogenesis of diabetic angiopathy. *Cardiovasc Res.* 1997;34:55-68.
- 193. Potenza MA, Gagliardi S, Nacci C, Carratu MR, Montagnani M. Endothelial dysfunction in diabetes: from mechanisms to therapeutic targets. *Curr Med Chem.* 2009;16:94-112.
- 194. Clarke R, Daly L, Robinson K, Naughten E, Cahalane S, Fowler B, Graham I. Hyperhomocysteinemia: an independent risk factor for vascular disease. *N Engl J Med.* 1991;324:1149-1155.
- 195. Andreotti F, Burzotta F, Manzoli A, Robinson K. Homocysteine and risk of cardiovascular disease. *J Thromb Thrombolysis*. 2000;9:13-21.
- 196. Cattaneo M. Hyperhomocysteinemia, atherosclerosis and thrombosis. *Thromb Haemost.* 1999;81:165-176.

- 197. De Bree A, Verschuren WM, Kromhout D, Kluijtmans LA, Blom HJ. Homocysteine determinants and the evidence to what extent homocysteine determines the risk of coronary heart disease. *Pharmacol Rev.* 2002;54:599-618.
- 198. Herrmann W, Herrmann M, Obeid R. Hyperhomocysteinaemia: a critical review of old and new aspects. *Curr Drug Metab.* 2007;8:17-31.
- 199. Ueland PM, Refsum H. Plasma homocysteine, a risk factor for vascular disease: plasma levels in health, disease, and drug therapy. J Lab Clin Med. 1989;114:473-501.
- 200. Malinow MR, Kang SS, Taylor LM, Wong PW, Coull B, Inahara T, Mukerjee D, Sexton G, Upson B. Prevalence of hyperhomocyst(e)inemia in patients with peripheral arterial occlusive disease. *Circulation*. 1989;79:1180-1188.
- 201. Nygard O, Nordrehaug JE, Refsum H, Ueland PM, Farstad M, Vollset SE. Plasma homocysteine levels and mortality in patients with coronary artery disease. *N Engl J Med.* 1997;337:230-236.
- 202. Austin RC, Lentz SR, Werstuck GH. Role of hyperhomocysteinemia in endothelial dysfunction and atherothrombotic disease. *Cell Death Differ*. 2004;11 Suppl 1:S56-64.
- 203. Lentz SR. Homocysteine and vascular dysfunction. *Life Sci.* 1997;61:1205-1215.
- 204. Weiss N, Keller C, Hoffmann U, Loscalzo J. Endothelial dysfunction and atherothrombosis in mild hyperhomocysteinemia. *Vasc Med.* 2002;7:227-239.
- 205. Lentz SR, Sobey CG, Piegors DJ, Bhopatkar MY, Faraci FM, Malinow MR, Heistad DD. Vascular dysfunction in monkeys with diet-induced hyperhomocyst(e)inemia. *J Clin Invest*. 1996;98:24-29.
- 206. Tawakol A, Omland T, Gerhard M, Wu JT, Creager MA. Hyperhomocyst(e)inemia is associated with impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilation in humans. *Circulation*. 1997;95:1119-1121.
- 207. Ungvari Z, Pacher P, Rischak K, Szollar L, Koller A. Dysfunction of nitric oxide mediation in isolated rat arterioles with methionine diet-induced hyperhomocysteinemia. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 1999;19:1899-1904.

- 208. Bagi Z, Ungvari Z, Szollar L, Koller A. Flow-induced constriction in arterioles of hyperhomocysteinemic rats is due to impaired nitric oxide and enhanced thromboxane A(2) mediation. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2001;21:233-237.
- 209. Lang D, Kredan MB, Moat SJ, Hussain SA, Powell CA, Bellamy MF, Powers HJ, Lewis MJ. Homocysteine-induced inhibition of endothelium-dependent relaxation in rabbit aorta: role for superoxide anions. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2000;20:422-427.
- 210. Ungvari Z, Csiszar A, Bagi Z, Koller A. Impaired nitric oxide-mediated flowinduced coronary dilation in hyperhomocysteinemia: morphological and functional evidence for increased peroxynitrite formation. *Am J Pathol.* 2002;161:145-153.
- 211. Bagi Z, Ungvari Z, Koller A. Xanthine oxidase-derived reactive oxygen species convert flow-induced arteriolar dilation to constriction in hyperhomocysteinemia: possible role of peroxynitrite. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2002;22:28-33.
- 212. Stuhlinger MC, Tsao PS, Her JH, Kimoto M, Balint RF, Cooke JP. Homocysteine impairs the nitric oxide synthase pathway: role of asymmetric dimethylarginine. *Circulation*. 2001;104:2569-2575.
- 213. Sydow K, Schwedhelm E, Arakawa N, Bode-Boger SM, Tsikas D, Hornig B, Frolich JC, Boger RH. ADMA and oxidative stress are responsible for endothelial dysfunction in hyperhomocyst(e)inemia: effects of L-arginine and B vitamins. *Cardiovasc Res.* 2003;57:244-252.
- 214. Topal G, Brunet A, Millanvoye E, Boucher JL, Rendu F, Devynck MA, David-Dufilho M. Homocysteine induces oxidative stress by uncoupling of NO synthase activity through reduction of tetrahydrobiopterin. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 2004;36:1532-1541.
- 215. Tyagi N, Sedoris KC, Steed M, Ovechkin AV, Moshal KS, Tyagi SC. Mechanisms of homocysteine-induced oxidative stress. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* 2005;289:H2649-2656.
- 216. Jin L, Abou-Mohamed G, Caldwell RB, Caldwell RW. Endothelial cell dysfunction in a model of oxidative stress. *Med Sci Monit*. 2001;7:585-591.

- 217. Ducloux D, Klein A, Kazory A, Devillard N, Chalopin JM. Impact of malnutrition-inflammation on the association between homocysteine and mortality. *Kidney Int.* 2006;69:331-335.
- 218. Suliman M, Stenvinkel P, Qureshi AR, Kalantar-Zadeh K, Barany P, Heimburger O, Vonesh EF, Lindholm B. The reverse epidemiology of plasma total homocysteine as a mortality risk factor is related to the impact of wasting and inflammation. *Nephrol Dial Transplant*. 2007;22:209-217.
- 219. Kumagai H, Sakurai M, Takita T, Maruyama Y, Uno S, Ikegaya N, Kato A, Hishida A. Association of homocysteine and asymmetric dimethylarginine with atherosclerosis and cardiovascular events in maintenance hemodialysis patients. *Am J Kidney Dis.* 2006;48:797-805.
- 220. Lee MA, Bohm M, Paul M, Ganten D. Tissue renin-angiotensin systems. Their role in cardiovascular disease. *Circulation*. 1993;87:IV7-13.
- 221. Boger RH, Bode-Boger SM, Tsao PS, Lin PS, Chan JR, Cooke JP. An endogenous inhibitor of nitric oxide synthase regulates endothelial adhesiveness for monocytes. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 2000;36:2287-2295.
- 222. Bode-Boger SM, Scalera F, Martens-Lobenhoffer J. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) accelerates cell senescence. *Vasc Med.* 2005;10 Suppl 1:S65-71.
- 223. Chen MF, Xie XM, Yang TL, Wang YJ, Zhang XH, Luo BL, Li YJ. Role of asymmetric dimethylarginine in inflammatory reactions by angiotensin II. J Vasc Res. 2007;44:391-402.
- 224. Wells SM, Holian A. Asymmetric dimethylarginine induces oxidative and nitrosative stress in murine lung epithelial cells. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol.* 2007;36:520-528.
- 225. Chen MF, Li YJ, Yang TL, Lou B, Xie XM. Losartan inhibits monocytic adhesion induced by ADMA via downregulation of chemokine receptors in monocytes. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol.* 2009.
- 226. Koller A, Sun D, Huang A, Kaley G. Corelease of nitric oxide and prostaglandins mediates flow-dependent dilation of rat gracilis muscle arterioles. *Am J Physiol.* 1994;267:H326-332.

- 227. Marklund S, Marklund G. Involvement of the superoxide anion radical in the autoxidation of pyrogallol and a convenient assay for superoxide dismutase. *Eur J Biochem.* 1974;47:469-474.
- 228. Mohazzab KM, Kaminski PM, Wolin MS. NADH oxidoreductase is a major source of superoxide anion in bovine coronary artery endothelium. *Am J Physiol.* 1994;266:H2568-2572.
- 229. Williams HC, Griendling KK. NADPH oxidase inhibitors: new antihypertensive agents? *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 2007;50:9-16.
- 230. Fink B, Laude K, McCann L, Doughan A, Harrison DG, Dikalov S. Detection of intracellular superoxide formation in endothelial cells and intact tissues using dihydroethidium and an HPLC-based assay. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 2004;287:C895-902.
- 231. Benov L, Sztejnberg L, Fridovich I. Critical evaluation of the use of hydroethidine as a measure of superoxide anion radical. *Free Radic Biol Med.* 1998;25:826-831.
- 232. Ungvari Z, Csiszar A, Kaminski PM, Wolin MS, Koller A. Chronic high pressure-induced arterial oxidative stress: involvement of protein kinase Cdependent NAD(P)H oxidase and local renin-angiotensin system. *Am J Pathol.* 2004;165:219-226.
- 233. Rees DD, Palmer RM, Schulz R, Hodson HF, Moncada S. Characterization of three inhibitors of endothelial nitric oxide synthase in vitro and in vivo. *Br J Pharmacol.* 1990;101:746-752.
- 234. MacAllister RJ, Fickling SA, Whitley GS, Vallance P. Metabolism of methylarginines by human vasculature; implications for the regulation of nitric oxide synthesis. *Br J Pharmacol.* 1994;112:43-48.
- 235. Hink U, Li H, Mollnau H, Oelze M, Matheis E, Hartmann M, Skatchkov M, Thaiss F, Stahl RA, Warnholtz A, Meinertz T, Griendling K, Harrison DG, Forstermann U, Munzel T. Mechanisms underlying endothelial dysfunction in diabetes mellitus. *Circ Res.* 2001;88:E14-22.
- 236. San Martin A, Du P, Dikalova A, Lassegue B, Aleman M, Gongora MC, Brown K, Joseph G, Harrison DG, Taylor WR, Jo H, Griendling KK. Reactive oxygen

species-selective regulation of aortic inflammatory gene expression in Type 2 diabetes. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2007;292:H2073-2082.

- 237. Newsholme P, Haber EP, Hirabara SM, Rebelato EL, Procopio J, Morgan D, Oliveira-Emilio HC, Carpinelli AR, Curi R. Diabetes associated cell stress and dysfunction: role of mitochondrial and non-mitochondrial ROS production and activity. *J Physiol.* 2007;583:9-24.
- 238. Edirimanne VE, Woo CW, Siow YL, Pierce GN, Xie JY, O K. Homocysteine stimulates NADPH oxidase-mediated superoxide production leading to endothelial dysfunction in rats. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol.* 2007;85:1236-1247.
- 239. Szuba A, Podgorski M. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) a novel cardiovascular risk factor--evidence from epidemiological and prospective clinical trials. *Pharmacol Rep.* 2006;58 Suppl:16-20.
- 240. Lin KY, Ito A, Asagami T, Tsao PS, Adimoolam S, Kimoto M, Tsuji H, Reaven GM, Cooke JP. Impaired nitric oxide synthase pathway in diabetes mellitus: role of asymmetric dimethylarginine and dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Circulation*. 2002;106:987-992.
- 241. Martens-Lobenhoffer J, Bode-Boger SM. Measurement of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) in human plasma: from liquid chromatography estimation to liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry quantification. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol.* 2006;62:61-68.
- 242. Leiper J, Murray-Rust J, McDonald N, Vallance P. S-nitrosylation of dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase regulates enzyme activity: further interactions between nitric oxide synthase and dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2002;99:13527-13532.
- 243. Fu YF, Xiong Y, Guo Z. A reduction of endogenous asymmetric dimethylarginine contributes to the effect of captopril on endothelial dysfunction induced by homocysteine in rats. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2005;508:167-175.
- 244. Eid HM, Arnesen H, Hjerkinn EM, Lyberg T, Seljeflot I. Relationship between obesity, smoking, and the endogenous nitric oxide synthase inhibitor, asymmetric dimethylarginine. *Metabolism.* 2004;53:1574-1579.

- 245. Billecke SS, Kitzmiller LA, Northrup JJ, Whitesall SE, Kimoto M, Hinz AV, D'Alecy LG. Contribution of Whole Blood to the Control of Plasma Asymmetrical Dimethylarginine. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol.* 2006.
- 246. Pullamsetti S, Kiss L, Ghofrani HA, Voswinckel R, Haredza P, Klepetko W, Aigner C, Fink L, Muyal JP, Weissmann N, Grimminger F, Seeger W, Schermuly RT. Increased levels and reduced catabolism of asymmetric and symmetric dimethylarginines in pulmonary hypertension. *Faseb J*. 2005;19:1175-1177.
- 247. Toutouzas K, Riga M, Stefanadi E, Stefanadis C. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) and other endogenous nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibitors as an important cause of vascular insulin resistance. *Horm Metab Res.* 2008;40:655-659.
- 248. Bogle RG, MacAllister RJ, Whitley GS, Vallance P. Induction of NGmonomethyl-L-arginine uptake: a mechanism for differential inhibition of NO synthases? *Am J Physiol.* 1995;269:C750-756.
- 249. Boger RH, Vallance P, Cooke JP. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA): a key regulator of nitric oxide synthase. *Atheroscler Suppl.* 2003;4:1-3.
- 250. Vasquez-Vivar J, Kalyanaraman B, Martasek P, Hogg N, Masters BS, Karoui H, Tordo P, Pritchard KA, Jr. Superoxide generation by endothelial nitric oxide synthase: the influence of cofactors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 1998;95:9220-9225.
- 251. Yang ZC, Wang KS, Wu Y, Zou XQ, Xiang YY, Chen XP, Li YJ. Asymmetric dimethylarginine impairs glucose utilization via ROS/TLR4 pathway in adipocytes: an effect prevented by vitamin E. *Cell Physiol Biochem*. 2009;24:115-124.
- 252. Korandji C, Zeller M, Guilland JC, Collin B, Lauzier B, Sicard P, Duvillard L, Goirand F, Moreau D, Cottin Y, Rochette L, Vergely C. Time course of asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) and oxidative stress in fructose-hypertensive rats: a model related to metabolic syndrome. *Atherosclerosis*. 2011;214:310-315.

- 253. Coats P, Johnston F, MacDonald J, McMurray JJ, Hillier C. Endotheliumderived hyperpolarizing factor : identification and mechanisms of action in human subcutaneous resistance arteries. *Circulation*. 2001;103:1702-1708.
- 254. Goto K, Edwards FR, Hill CE. Depolarization evoked by acetylcholine in mesenteric arteries of hypertensive rats attenuates endothelium-dependent hyperpolarizing factor. *J Hypertens*. 2007;25:345-359.
- 255. Henrion D, Benessiano J, Levy BI. In vitro modulation of a resistance artery diameter by the tissue renin-angiotensin system of a large donor artery. *Circ Res.* 1997;80:189-195.
- 256. Csiszar A, Ungvari Z, Edwards JG, Kaminski P, Wolin MS, Koller A, Kaley G. Aging-induced phenotypic changes and oxidative stress impair coronary arteriolar function. *Circ Res.* 2002;90:1159-1166.
- 257. Seshiah PN, Weber DS, Rocic P, Valppu L, Taniyama Y, Griendling KK. Angiotensin II stimulation of NAD(P)H oxidase activity: upstream mediators. *Circ Res.* 2002;91:406-413.
- 258. Chen YH, Xu X, Sheng MJ, Zheng Z, Gu Q. Effects of asymmetric dimethylarginine on bovine retinal capillary endothelial cell proliferation, reactive oxygen species production, permeability, intercellular adhesion molecule-1, and occludin expression. *Mol Vis.* 2011;17:332-340.
- 259. Palm F, Onozato ML, Luo Z, Wilcox CS. Dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase (DDAH): expression, regulation, and function in the cardiovascular and renal systems. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol*. 2007;293:H3227-3245.
- 260. Saijonmaa O, Nyman T, Fyhrquist F. Downregulation of angiotensin-converting enzyme by tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-1beta in cultured human endothelial cells. *J Vasc Res.* 2001;38:370-378.
- 261. McLaughlin T, Stuhlinger M, Lamendola C, Abbasi F, Bialek J, Reaven GM, Tsao PS. Plasma asymmetric dimethylarginine concentrations are elevated in obese insulin-resistant women and fall with weight loss. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2006;91:1896-1900.

- 262. Fleck C, Schweitzer F, Karge E, Busch M, Stein G. Serum concentrations of asymmetric (ADMA) and symmetric (SDMA) dimethylarginine in patients with chronic kidney diseases. *Clin Chim Acta*. 2003;336:1-12.
- 263. den Heijer M, Koster T, Blom HJ, Bos GM, Briet E, Reitsma PH, Vandenbroucke JP, Rosendaal FR. Hyperhomocysteinemia as a risk factor for deep-vein thrombosis. *N Engl J Med.* 1996;334:759-762.
- 264. Cantu C, Alonso E, Jara A, Martinez L, Rios C, Fernandez Mde L, Garcia I, Barinagarrementeria F. Hyperhomocysteinemia, low folate and vitamin B12 concentrations, and methylene tetrahydrofolate reductase mutation in cerebral venous thrombosis. *Stroke*. 2004;35:1790-1794.
- 265. Kanbay M, Karakus S, Yilmaz U. Portal vein thrombosis due to hyperhomocysteinemia caused by vitamin B-12 deficiency. *Dig Dis Sci.* 2005;50:2362-2363.
- 266. Starakis I, Mougiou A, Leonidou L, Siagris D, Karatza C. Splenic thrombosis in three patients with moderate hyperhomocysteinemia, low folate and the C677T variant of the methylenetetrahydrofolate reductase (MTHFR) gene. *Thromb Haemost.* 2005;94:1333-1334.
- 267. Blondel J, Glacet-Bernard A, Bayani N, Blacher J, Lelong F, Nordmann JP, Coscas G, Soubrane G. [Retinal vein occlusion and hyperhomocysteinemia]. J Fr Ophtalmol. 2003;26:249-253.
- 268. Ungvari Z, Csiszar A, Edwards JG, Kaminski PM, Wolin MS, Kaley G, Koller A. Increased superoxide production in coronary arteries in hyperhomocysteinemia: role of tumor necrosis factor-alpha, NAD(P)H oxidase, and inducible nitric oxide synthase. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2003;23:418-424.
- 269. Racz A, Veresh Z, Lotz G, Bagi Z, Koller A. Cyclooxygenase-2 derived thromboxane A(2) and reactive oxygen species mediate flow-induced constrictions of venules in hyperhomocysteinemia. *Atherosclerosis*. 2010;208:43-49.
- 270. Bagi Z, Cseko C, Toth E, Koller A. Oxidative stress-induced dysregulation of arteriolar wall shear stress and blood pressure in hyperhomocysteinemia is

prevented by chronic vitamin C treatment. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2003;285:H2277-2283.

- 271. Kanani PM, Sinkey CA, Browning RL, Allaman M, Knapp HR, Haynes WG. Role of oxidant stress in endothelial dysfunction produced by experimental hyperhomocyst(e)inemia in humans. *Circulation*. 1999;100:1161-1168.
- 272. Misra HP. Generation of superoxide free radical during the autoxidation of thiols. *J Biol Chem.* 1974;249:2151-2155.
- 273. Weiss N. Mechanisms of increased vascular oxidant stress in hyperhomocysteinemia and its impact on endothelial function. *Curr Drug Metab.* 2005;6:27-36.
- 274. Goetschkes T, Toth J, Debreczeni B, Tamas R, Koller A. Hydrogen peroxide elicits prostaglandins-mediated constriction of isolated skeletal muscle venules. *FASEB J*. 2006;20:A1400-.
- 275. Sen U, Herrmann M, Herrmann W, Tyagi SC. Synergism between AT1 receptor and hyperhomocysteinemia during vascular remodeling. *Clin Chem Lab Med.* 2007;45:1771-1776.
- 276. Kassab S, Garadah T, Abu-Hijleh M, Golbahar J, Senok S, Wazir J, Gumaa K. The angiotensin type 1 receptor antagonist valsartan attenuates pathological ventricular hypertrophy induced by hyperhomocysteinemia in rats. *J Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone Syst.* 2006;7:206-211.
- 277. Armstead WM, Mirro R, Busija DW, Leffler CW. Postischemic generation of superoxide anion by newborn pig brain. *Am J Physiol.* 1988;255:H401-403.
- 278. Kukreja RC, Kontos HA, Hess ML, Ellis EF. PGH synthase and lipoxygenase generate superoxide in the presence of NADH or NADPH. *Circ Res.* 1986;59:612-619.
- 279. Fryer RH, Wilson BD, Gubler DB, Fitzgerald LA, Rodgers GM. Homocysteine, a risk factor for premature vascular disease and thrombosis, induces tissue factor activity in endothelial cells. *Arterioscler Thromb*. 1993;13:1327-1333.
- 280. Lentz SR, Sadler JE. Inhibition of thrombomodulin surface expression and protein C activation by the thrombogenic agent homocysteine. *J Clin Invest.* 1991;88:1906-1914.

- 281. Koller A, Dornyei G, Kaley G. Flow-induced responses in skeletal muscle venules: modulation by nitric oxide and prostaglandins. Am J Physiol. 1998;275:H831-836.
- 282. Ungvari Z, Sarkadi-Nagy E, Bagi Z, Szollar L, Koller A. Simultaneously increased TxA(2) activity in isolated arterioles and platelets of rats with hyperhomocysteinemia. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol.* 2000;20:1203-1208.
- 283. Dworakowski R, Alom-Ruiz SP, Shah AM. NADPH oxidase-derived reactive oxygen species in the regulation of endothelial phenotype. *Pharmacol Rep.* 2008;60:21-28.

### DOI:10.14753/SE.2012.1679

#### **PUBLICATIONS RELATED TO THE DISSERTATION**

**Veresh Z**, Racz A, Lotz G, Koller A. ADMA Impairs NO Mediated Arteriolar Function Due to Increased Superoxide Production by the Ang II - NAD(P)H Oxidase Pathway. *Hypertension*. 2008 Nov; 52:960-6. **IF 2008: 7,4** 

Racz A, Veresh Z, Lotz G, Bagi Z, Koller A. Cyclooxygenase-2 derived thromboxane A(2) and reactive oxygen species mediate flow-induced constrictions of venules in hyperhomocysteinemia. *Atherosclerosis*. 2010 Jan;208:43-9. IF 2009: 4.522

**Veresh Z**, Kaminski PM, Wolin MS, Koller A. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) activates RAS-ROS pathway and reduces nitric oxide-mediated dilations of arterioles. *J Vasc Res.* 2011. *Submitted*.

## **OTHER PUBLICATIONS**

Racz A, **Veresh Z**, Erdei N, Bagi Z, Koller A. Thromboxane A<sub>2</sub> contributes to the mediation of flow-induced responses of skeletal muscle venules. Role of COX-1 and COX-2. *J Vasc Res.* 2009 Jan 21; 46:397-405. **IF 2009: 2.895** 

Stenczer B, Molvarec A, **Veresh Z**, Gullai N, Nagy GyR, Walentin Sz, Szijarto J, Rigo J. Circulating levels of the anti-angiogenic thrombospondin-2 (TSP-2) are elevated in preeclampsia. *Acta Obstetricia et Gynecologica Scandinavica*. 2011 Jun 18. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0412.2011.01220. **IF 2010: 1.860** 

#### ABSTRACTS

Racz A, Toth E, **Veresh Z**, Toth J, Koller A. Increased role of prostaglandin H2/thromboxane A2 in mediation of flow dependent responses of gracilis muscle venules in hyperhomocysteinemia. Experimental Biology 2007, Washington D.C., USA. FASEB JOURNAL Volume: 21 Issue: 6 Pages: A846-A847.

**Veresh Z**, Racz A, Koller A. Involvement of local renin angiotensin system (RAS) and NAD(P)H oxidase in the asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA)-induced Superoxide production and arteriolar vasomotor dysfunction. 25th Conference of the European Society for Microcirculation, Budapest, Hungary, 26-29 August, 2008. J Vasc Res. 2008;45 Suppl 2:115.

**Veresh Z**, Racz A, Lotz G, Erdei N, Bagi Z, Koller A. COX-2 derived prostaglandin H2/thromboxane A2 (PGH2/TXA2) mediates flow dependent constrictions of gracilis muscle venules in hyperhomocysteinemia (HHcy). 25th Conference of the European Society for Microcirculation, Budapest, Hungary, 26-29 August, 2008. J Vasc Res. 2008;45 Suppl 2:33.

Banga P, Racz A, **Veresh Z**, Toth P, Marki A, Koller A. Temperature substantially modulates the basal tone of arterioles. 25th Conference of the European Society for Microcirculation, Budapest, Hungary, 26-29 August, 2008. J Vasc Res. 2008;45 Suppl 2:109.

Debreczeni B, **Veresh Z**, Racz A, Marki A, Tamas R, Koller A. Potential role of hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) mediating myogenic response of isolated skeletal muscle venules. 25th Conference of the European Society for Microcirculation, Budapest, Hungary, 26-29 August, 2008. J Vasc Res. 2008;45 Suppl 2:110.

Toth P, Toth J, Marki A, Racz A, **Veresh Z**, Koller A. In vitro methods to investigate the vasomotor activity of microvessels. 25th Conference of the European Society for Microcirculation, Budapest, Hungary, 26-29 August, 2008. J Vasc Res. 2008;45 Suppl 2:114

Márki A, **Veresh Z**, Racz A, Koller A. Asymmetric dimethylarginine (ADMA) interferes with the regulation of arteriolar tone by activating local renin-angiotensin system -- Role nitric oxide and superoxide. 8th ZIMS, Zagreb International Medical Summit for students and young doctors, Zagreb, Croatia, in: Lijecnicki Vjesnik, 130 Suplement:5., pp: 65., 2008.

Debreczeni B, **Veresh Z**, Racz A, Koller A. Potential role of hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) mediating myogenic response of isolated sceletal muscle venules. Acta Physiologica Hungarica. Vol.:96 Issue: 1 Pages: 67-67. Mar 2009.

Racz A, Veresh Z, Erdei N, Koller A. The role of cycloxygenase-1 and-2 (COX-1,-2) in mediation of flow-induced responses of venules. Acta Physiologica Hungarica. Vol.:96 Issue: 1 Pages: 116-116. Mar 2009.

**Veresh Z**, Koller A. Inhibitors of aldose reductase and sorbitol dehydrogenase mitigate hyperglycemia-induced arteriolar dysfunction. Experimental Biology 2009, April 18-22, 2009, New Orleans, USA.

Koller A, Debreczeni B, **Veresh Z**. Myogenic response of venules. Possible role of hydrogen peroxide (H2O2). Acta Physiologica Hungarica. Vol.: 97 Issue: 1 Pages: 66-66. Mar 2010.

Debreczeni B, **Veresh Z**, Racz A, Koller A. Possible role of hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) in regulating the vasomotor tone of venules. Acta Physiologica Hungarica. Volume: 97 Issue: 1 Pages: 67-67. Mar 2010.

Marki A, Gara E, **Veresh Z**, Seress L, Toth P, Koller A. Role of endothelial surface layer in mediation of flow-induced dilation of isolated arterioles. FASEB JOURNAL. Volume: 24. Pages: 975.15. April 2010.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I thank Prof. Dr. Laszlo Rosivall for being my program director, and his continuous support.

I greatly thank my mentor Prof. Dr. Akos Koller for his thoughtful discussions, insight and guidance throughout the course of my studies and this thesis. He is really a wise and genial person who has truly been an inspiration in my real life and driving force in my scientific pursuit.

I would like to acknowledge Agnes Cser for her technical support, Dr. Anita Racz for the clinical collaboration and for her friendship. I would also like to acknowledge to my friend, Dr. Tamás Telek and all of my colleagues in the Department of Pathophysiology.

Special thanks to my mother Mrs. Iren Veres, to my sister Ms. Agota Veres for their love and the persistent support which I have always continuously received.

I especially thank my wife Andrea Veresh for her love and for always standing by me.

These studies were supported by grants from the Hungarian National Scientific Research Foundation OTKA T048376, M45186, F048837, K71591, T67984 the Health Science Council/ETT 364/2006, 454/2006, and National Institutes of Health grant PO1-HL-43023, HL31069, HL66331 and American Heart Association, Founders Aff. 0855910D